Indian Journal of Forensic Medicine and Pathology

Editor-in-Chief

Bhoopendra Singh

Associate Editor

Manoj Kumar Mohanty

National Editorial Advisory Board

K.D. Chavan, MD (FMT) RMC Loni, Maharashtra

D. N. Bharadwaj, AIIMS, New Delhi

Mohan Kumar, MD (Path) IMS BHU, Varanasi

P. K. Deb, MD (FMT) NWMC Siligurhi, WB

Shreemanta Kumar Das, MD (FMT) KIMS, Bhubaneswara

S.K. Tripathy, MD (FMT) IMS BHU, Varanasi

Saubhagya Kumar Jena, M.D (O & G) SVMCH & RC, Pondicherry

> K. K. Singh, MD (Onco) PIMS, Loni

J. D. Sharma, PhD Sagar University, Sagar

M.P. Sachdeva, PhD, (FSc) DU, New Delhi Anup Kumar Verma KGMU, Lucknow

Arun M., MD (FMT) JSS MC, Mysore -Karnataka

Prakash B Behera, MD (Psych) MGIMS, Wardha

> **Dalbir Singh**, MD (FMT) PGIME&R, Chandigarh

Basanta Kumar Behera, MD (PSM) SVMCH & RC, Pondicherry

> K.K. Shaha, MD (FMT) JIPMER, Pondicherry

T.K.K. Naidu, MD (FMT) PIMS, Karimnagar

Binaya Kumar Bastia, MD (FMT) Gujarat

Chandeep Singh Makhani, MD (FMT) AFMC, Pune

International Editorial Advisory Board

Arun Kumar Agnihotri, Mauritius

B. L. Bhootra, University of Limpopo, South Africa

B.N. Yadav, B.P. Koirala Institute of Medical Sciences, Nepal

Smriti Agnihotri, Mauritius

Yao-Chang Chen, St. Luke's Medical Center, Chicago, U.S.A

Managing Editor

A. Lal & R. Singh

Indexing Information: NLM catalogue & locator plus, USA, Google Scholar, Index Copernicus, Poland. EBSCO Publishing`s Electronic Databases, USA, Academic Search Complete, USA, Academic Search Research & Development, USA, ProQuest, USA, Genamics JournalSeek.

All rights reserved. The views and opinions expressed are of the authors and not of the **The Indian Journal of Forensic Medicine and Pathology**. The Journal does not guarantee directly or indirectly the quality or efficacy of any product or service featured in the the advertisement in the journal, which are purely commercial. Corresponding address **Red Flower Publication Pvt. Ltd.** 48/41-42, DSIDC, Pocket-II, Mayur Vihar Phase-I Delhi - 110 091 (India) Phone: 91-11-22754205, Fax: 91-11-22754205 E-mail: redflowerppl@vsnl.net, Web:www.rfppl.com The Indian Journal of Forensic Medicine and Pathology (IJFMP) (ISSN 0974 – 3383, Registered with registrar of newspapers for India: DELENG/2008/30937) is a major new multidisciplinary print & electronic journal designed to support the needs of this expanding community. The Indian Journal of Forensic Medicine and Pathology is a peer-reviewed and features original articles, reviews and correspondence on subjects that cover practical and theoretical areas of interest relating to the wide range of forensic medicine. Subjects covered include forensic pathology, toxicology, odontology, anthropology, criminalistics, immunochemistry, hemogenetics and forensic aspects of biological science with emphasis on DNA analysis and molecular biology. Submissions dealing with medicolegal problems such as malpractice, insurance, child abuse or ethics in medical practice are also acceptable. Letters to the Editor that relate to material published recently in the Journal or comment on any aspects of the Journal are welcomed. This publication also features authoritative contributions describing ongoing investigations and innovative solutions to unsolved problems.

Subscription Information

India

Individual	
1 year	Rs.1000
Life Subscription (Valid for 10 Years)	Rs.5000
Institutional (1 year)	Rs.12500

Rest of the World

Individual (1 year) USD100 Insitutional (1 year) USD576

PAYMENT METHOD

By cheque/Demand Draft:

Cheque should be in the name of Red Flower Publication Pvt. Ltd. payable at Delhi.

By Bank Transfer/TT: Bank name: Bank of India Swift Code: BKIDINBBDOS Account Name: Red Flower Publication Pvt. Ltd. Account Number: 604320110000467 Branch: Mayur Vihar Phase-I Delhi – 110 091 (India)

Send all Orders to: **Red Flower Publication Pvt. Ltd.,** 41/48, DSIDC, Pocket-II, Mayur Vihar Phase-I, Delhi – 110 091, India, Phone: 91-11-22754205, 45796900, Fax: 91-11-22754205, E-mail: redflowerppl@vsnl.net, Website: www.rfppl.org

Indian Journal of Forensic Medicine and Pathology

January - March 2014 Volume 7 Number 1

Contents	
Original articles	
Nursing Students' Perceived Attitudes towards Death: A Cross-Sectional Survey	5
Senthil P. Kumar, Eva Chris, Maria Pais, Vaishali Sisodia, K. Vijaya Kumar	
Medico-legal Evaluation of Asphyxial Deaths in Akola District of Western	
Vidarbha Region	15
Hussaini S.N., Kulkarni C.S., Mukharjee A.A., Singh B., Batra A.K.	
Dermatoglyphics and Dental Caries: A Cross Section Study among 12 Year Old	
School Children in Mangalore, India.	19
Vaibhav P. Thakkar, Ashwini Rao, Prateek Rastogi, Ramya Shenoy, Rajesh G.,	
Mithun Pai B.H.	
Study of Concealed Evidence in Homicidal Death	27
Bibhuti Bhusana Panda, Amarendra Nayak, Manoj Kumar Jena	
Case Report	
Cranio-Cerebral Injury due to Ocular Impalement: An Unusual Case Report	31
Prateek Rastogi, Jenash Acharya, Raghavendra Babu Y.P.	
Death by Lightning Strike	35
R. Ravi Kumar, Chetan Kumar	
Psychological Autopsy: An Important Tool for Postmortem Diagnosis of Death	41
Y.P. Raghavendra Babu, Shankar M. Bakkannavar, S. Manjunath,	
Nitin Joseph, Kishan K., Vikram Palimar	
Guidelines for Authors	44

BOOKS FOR SALE

CHILD INTELLIGENCE

By Dr. Rajesh Shukla

ISBN: 81-901846-1-X, Pb, vi+141 Pages

Price: Rs.150/-, US\$50/-

Published by World Informations Syndicate

This century will be the century of the brain. Intelligence will define success of individuals; it remains the main ingredient of success. Developed and used properly, intelligence of an individual takes him to greater heights. Ask yourself, is your child intelligent! If yes, is he or she utilizing the capacity as well as he can? I believe majority of people, up to 80% may not be using their brain to best potential. Once a substantial part of life has passed, effective use of this human faculty cannot take one very far. So, parents need to know how does their child grow and how he becomes intelligent in due course of time. As the pressure for intelligence increases, the child is asked to perform in different aspects of life equally well. At times, it may be counterproductive. Facts about various facets of intelligence are given here. Other topics like emotional intelligence, delayed development, retardation, vaccines, advice to parents and attitude have also been discussed in a nutshell. The aim of this book is to help the child reach the best intellectual capacity. I think if the book turns even one individual into a user of his best intelligence potential, it is a success.

PEDIATRICS COMPANION

By Dr. Rajesh Shukla

ISBN: 81-901846-0-1, Hb, VIII+392 Pages

Price: Rs.250/-, US\$50

Published by World Informations Syndicate

This book has been addressed to young doctors who take care of children, such as postgraduate students, junior doctors working in various capacities in Pediatrics and private practitioners. Standard Pediatric practices as well as diseases have been described in a nutshell. List of causes, differential diagnosis and tips for examination have been given to help examination-going students revise it quickly. Parent guidance techniques, vaccination and food have been included for private practitioners and family physicians that see a large child population in our country. Parents can have some understanding of how the doctors will try to manage a particular condition in a child systematically. A list of commonly used pediatric drugs and dosage is also given. Some views on controversies in Pediatrics have also been included. Few important techniques have been described which include procedures like endotracheal intubations, collecting blood samples and ventilation. I hope this book helps young doctors serve children better.

Order from

Red Flower Publication Pvt. Ltd. 48/41-42, DSIDC, Pocket-II, Mayur Vihar, Phase-I Delhi - 110 091 (India) Tel: 91-11-45796900, 22754205, Fax: 91-11-22754205 E-mail: redflowerppl@gmail.com, redflowerppl@vsnl.net

Nursing Students' Perceived Attitudes towards Death: A Cross-Sectional Survey

Senthil P. Kumar*, Eva Chris**, Maria Pais***, Vaishali Sisodia****, K. Vijaya Kumar*****

Abstract

Background and Purpose: Nurses, both as part of a multidisciplinary healthcare team or as individual service/care providers to patients with terminal illness and critical illnesses, are posed with imposed demands to understand, evaluate, document and communicate events leading to and the event of death investigations done by forensic medicine and pathology. The objective of this study was to assess the attitudes towards death in a sample of Indian nursing students.

Materials and Methods: A cross-sectional study was performed on 52 nursing students (all female) who were recruited on convenient sampling. The survey instrument used in this study was Death Attitudes Profile-Revised (DAP-R) which was a 32-item scale with responses on a 7-point Likert scale and five distinct dimensions- Fear of Death (7 items), Death Avoidance (5 items), Neutral Acceptance (5 items), Approach Acceptance (10 items) and Escape Acceptance (5 items). Descriptive analysis was done using frequencies for each of the items and item-responses of the DAP-R and study participants' demographic variables. Comparison of total scores and subscale scores between age and religion were done using independent t-test and one-way analysis of variance respectively. All analyses were done at 95% confidence interval using Statistical package for social sciences (SPSS) version 16.0 for Windows.

Results: Fear of Death score was 32.78 ± 4.02 ($4.68 \pm .57\%$), Death Avoidance was 23.78 ± 4.03 ($4.75 \pm .80\%$), Neutral Acceptance was 24.96 ± 4.53 ($4.99 \pm .90\%$), Approach Acceptance was 47.82 ± 5.77 ($4.78 \pm .57\%$), Escape Acceptance was 21.44 ± 4.92 ($4.28 \pm .98\%$). Overall DAP-R score was 150.78 ± 17.48 and it was found that Death avoidance and Escape acceptance was significantly higher (p<.05) in younger students and Christian students respectively.

Conclusion: Nursing students had fairly neutral attitudes towards death, while death avoidance was common in younger students and escape acceptance was higher among Christian students.

Keywords: Self-esteem; Self-concept; Nursing profession; Nursing education; Personality development.

Introduction

Human death is a unitary phenomenon that physicians can determine in two ways: (1) showing the irreversible cessation of all brain clinical functions; or (2) showing the permanent cessation of circulatory and respiratory functions.[1] Most definitions of death – whether cardiopulmonary, whole brain and brain stem, or just upper brain include an irreversibility condition. Cessation of function is not enough to declare death. Irreversibility should be limited to an organism's ability to 'restart' itself after vital organs have ceased to function.[2] Thus controversies exist over the proper definition of "irreversible" in criteria for death[3] to who is held responsible for defining death whether the clinician[4] or the individual person/ patient.[5]

Whilst the clinical definition of death in itself posed a significant legal threat[4], there are many other medico-legal issues[6] associated with death ranging from certification/

Authors affiliation:*Professor,Maharishi Markandeshwar Institute of Physiotherapy and Rehabilitation,Mullana-Ambala Haryana,**Assistant Professor, ***Assistant Professor, Manipal College Of Nursing (Manipal University), Mangalore, ****Freelancer Physiotherapist and private practitioner, Mangalore.***** Associate professor, Dept of Physiotherapy, Kasturba Medical College (Manipal University), Mangalore

Reprints requests: Senthil P.Kumar, Professor, Maharishi Markandeshwar Institute of Physiotherapy and Rehabilitation, Mullana-Ambala Haryana.

E-mail: senthilparamasivamkumar@gmail.com

registration, [7,8] classification, [7] organ donation, [9] living will [10] and physicianassisted suicide/euthanasia. [11] Healthcare management system presently works on a strong multi-disciplinary contribution from various medical, nursing and allied health disciplines when it comes to medico-socio-legal issues related to death. [12] The field of Forensic Pathology inherently is dependent upon teamwork and communication which are implemented through explicit documentation and ethical guidelines on death. [13]

However, implementation of guidelines would not be a reality in face of healthcare professionals' knowledge, attitudes and beliefs built upon experiences and inter-personal interactions.[14] Nurses, both as part of a multidisciplinary healthcare team or as individual service/care providers to patients with terminal illness and critical illnesses, are posed with imposed demands to understand, evaluate, document and communicate events leading to and the event of death persent both in hospital-based[15] and in community-based settings[16] respectively. Such qualities are determined in turn by their attitudes towards death and studies reported previously on nurses' attitudes towards death[17-24] and its associated organ donation[25-7] were on staff nurses in various countries.

Studies on student nurses would provide invaluable information on the development of such attitudes right from their foundational aspects. Early identification of inappropriate attitudes might indicate educational interventions or modifications of the nursing educational curricula. Previous studies on death-related attitudes in student nurses[28-30] and a few other studies on comparison between student nurses and staff nurses[31,32] were from other countries with no retrievable information on our country. In India, cultural and ethnic influences may a major role in attitudes and beliefs in general and in specifically amongst nurses. Hence there is a dearth need to evaluate the attitudes towards death in Indian nursing students. The objective of this study was to assess the

attitudes towards death in a sample of Indian nursing students.

Materials and Methods

Study Approval

The ethical approval for the study was obtained from the principal of Dhanvantari College of Nursing, Udupi, Karnataka. Participation was wholly voluntary and all volunteers were required to provide a written informed consent.

Study Design

A cross-sectional survey.

Participants

The study was conducted on first-year baccalaureate nursing students who were recruited on convenient sampling. Participants were included if they could understand written and spoken English.

Survey Questionnaire

The survey instrument used in this study was Death Attitudes Profile-Revised (DAP-R).[33] The DAP-R is а 32-item multidimensional scale that measures participants' attitudes toward death using a seven-point scale (1 = strongly disagree to 7 = strongly agree). This measure consists of five subscales: (a) FD- fear of death (seven items that measure negative thoughts and feelings regarding death), (b)DA- death avoidance (five items that measure attempts to avoid thought of death), (c) AA- approach acceptance (10 items that measure to what extent a person views death as an entry point to a happy afterlife), (d) EA- escape acceptance (five items that measure the extent to which a person views death as an opportunity to escape from a painful existence), and (e) NA- neutral acceptance (five items that measure the extent to which a

person views death in a neutral way, neither welcoming nor fearing death). Each option is scored from 1-7 for SD to SA respectively to score each of five subscales or dimensions. Each subscale was scored individually by adding the respondents' scores on each of the items and then dividing the total by the number of items in that subscale.

Data Collection

In addition to the survey items, personal information such as age, gender and religion of the participant were collected. Participant anonymity was maintained by coding the questionnaires. One of the author (MP) personally approached the institutions and collected the data. Participants were free to ask for clarifications to the author and the author was required to provide suitable nonleading explanations.

Data Analysis

Descriptive analysis was done using frequencies for each of the items and itemresponses of the RSES and study participants' demographic variables. Comparison of total scores and factor scores between institutions, age, gender and religion were done using independent t-test or one-way analysis of variance as applicable. All analyses were done at 95% confidence interval using Statistical package for social sciences (SPSS) version 16.0 for Windows.

Results

The demographic and overall data of the participants is shown in table 1. Out of the total 66 questionnaires distributed and 58

Variables	Values			
Total sample size, N	50			
	18-19 years	44 (88%)		
Age (years)	20-21 years	4 (8%)		
	22-23 years	2 (4%)		
	Hindu	27 (54%)		
Religion	Muslim	2 (4%)		
	Christian	21 (42%)		
Caradar	Male	0		
Gender	Female	50		
Provided care for a	Yes	3 (6%)		
terminally ill patient	No	47 (94%)		
Witnessed death of a nerson	Yes	5 (10%)		
withessed death of a person	No	45 (90%)		
Family member's death	Yes	7 (14%)		
ranniy member s death	No	43 (86%)		
Death Attitudes Profile -				
Revised (DAP - R) total score	150.78 ± 17.48			
(32-224), Mean ± SD	67.31 ±	7.8%		
/224%	4.71 ±	.54%		
/32%				
	Fear of Death (7 items)	32.78 ± 4.02 (4.68 ±.57%)		
Subscales' scores	Death Avoidance (5 items)	23.78 ± 4.03 (4.75 ±.80%)		
Mean + SD (%)	Neutral Acceptance (10 items)	24.96 ± 4.53 (4.99 ±.90%)		
(/0)	Approach Acceptance (5 items)	47.82 ± 5.77 (4.78 ±.57%)		
	Escape Acceptance (5 items)	21.44 ± 4.92 (4.28 ±.98%)		

Table 1: Demographic Data of the Study Participants



received, 50 were selected as eligible for consideration with an overall response rate of 75.75%.

Item-Responses for the DAP-R

The comparison of item-specific responses for all the items of the DAP-R scale is shown in figure 1.

Comparison of Total and Subscale Scores

between Age-Groups

Between-group comparison for total score of DAP-R (F=0.336, p=0.717) and FD (F=0.586, p=0.561), NA (F=0.433, p=0.651), AA (F=1.722, p=0.190) and EA (F=0.008, p=0.992) was not statistically significant. DA was significantly different between groups (F=3.212, p=0.049) with 18-19 years groups having higher score than 22-23 years (mean difference= 7.06 ± 2.79) Figure 2.

Comparison of Total and Subscale Scores



Figure 2: Comparison of DAP-R Total Score and Subscale Scores between Age Groups



Figure 3: Comparison of DAP-R Total Score and Subscale Scores between Religions

between Religions

Between-group comparison was not statistically significant for the total score of DAP-R (F=0.584, p=0.561), and also for its subscales- FD (F=0.321, p=0.727), DA (F=0.047, p=0.954), NA (F=1.727, p=0.189), and AA (F=2.7, p=0.078). EA was significantly different (F=3.615, p=0.035) between groups with Christian students having higher scores than Hindus with a mean difference of 3.36 ± 1.36 (p=0.05) Figure 3.

between Exposures to Terminally Ill Patients

Between-group ('yes' versus 'no') comparison for total score and subscale scores was not statistically significant- FD (t= -0.050, p=0.960), DA (t=-0.637, p=0.527), NA (t=0.145, p=0.885), AA (t=-1.18, p=0.241), EA (t=-1.25, p=0.215) and Total score of DAP-R (t=-0.861, p=0.394). Total DAP-R score, AA, DA and EA were higher among the 'no' group (151.32 \pm 17.89, 48.06 \pm 5.86, 23.87 \pm 4.13, 21.65 \pm 4.98) compared to 'yes' group (142.33 \pm 4.04, 44, 22.33 \pm 1.15, 18 \pm 1.73) Figure 4.

Comparison of Total Score and Subscale Scores





Volume 7 Number 1, January - March 2014



Figure 5: Comparison of DAP-R Total Score and Subscale Scores between Exposure with Death

Comparison of DAP-R Total Score and Subscale Scores between Exposure with Death

10

DAP-R total score, DA and NA were significantly higher in 'yes' group (167.60 \pm 13.20, 28.2 \pm 3.56, 31.4 \pm 2.5) compared to 'no' group (148.91 \pm 16.99, 23.28 \pm 3.8, 24.24 \pm 4.14). FD (mean difference= 1.8 \pm 1.89), AA (mean difference= 1.97 \pm 2.73) and EA (mean difference= 2.84 \pm 2.3) scores were also higher among the 'yes' group insignificantly (p>0.05) than 'no' group (Figure 5).

Comparison of DAP-R Total Score and Subscales' scores between Experiences with Dying Family Member

Between-group ('yes' versus 'no') comparison for total score and subscale scores was not statistically significant- FD (t=0.255, p=0.800), DA (t=-1.163,p=0.251),NA (t=0.203, p=0.840), AA (t=0.439, p=0.663), EA (t=-0.915,p=0.365) and Total score of DAP-R (t=-0.265, p=0.792) Figure 6.

Figure 6: Comparison of DAP-R Total Score and Subscales' Scores between Experiences with Dying Family Member



Indian Journal of Forensic Medicine and Pathology

Overall Comparison between the Subscale Scores

The percentile scores (raw score/ number of items) when compared amongst themselves, the order of scores were highest for NA, followed by AA, DA and FD with EA being the least. Between-subscale scores comparison was significant (p=0.000).

Discussion

The study was aimed to study the attitudes towards death among first-year nursing students and we found that overall attitudes were fair and it was influenced by a complex interaction of individual and professional variables. The study had some expected and unexpected interesting observations. Expected observation includes higher scores of death avoidance amongst younger age groups while unexpected observation was the higher approach acceptance score amongst Christian students. According to Christian mythology, approach acceptance or neutral acceptance was more expected than other subscales of death.

For the total score of DAP-R, significant differences were observed between those students who had exposure to death versus those who did not. This was understandable with subscale scores of NA and DA also being significantly higher in 'yes' group. Increase in NA after prior exposure to death event is a subject to be explored in future longitudinal studies. Similar influence of previous experience with death event was reported by Hurtig and Stewin.[34]

Though significant differences were not observed for total scores of DAP-R, the subscales were significantly different and were evidently influenced by a number of variablesage, previous exposure to death and religion. This poses a clear explanation of the greater influence of such confounding factors more on DA, AA, NA and FD.

Despite unavailability of data on existence of death education in nursing curriculum[35,36] in India, present study's sample of nursing students had fairly better attitudes towards death which highlighted the influence of other factors than educational curricular influences.

One of the few limitations of this study was the small sample size which limited its statistical power, participants were from a single institution, one geographical location and thus cannot be a representative of Indian nursing students, relationship with curriculum could be determined if longitudinal studies are carried out, relationship with academic achievement and/or clinical decision-making or attitudes on caring for the dying people was not explored, and future studies addressing these issues are warranted and comparison between pre-clinical and clinical nurses may indicate better suggestions for educational interventions towards reinforcement of positive attitudes towards death.[37] Such educational interventions not only reduce their anxiety but also improve their locus of control.[38]

The study findings are of significance being the first study on Indian nursing students and it explored the relationship of death attitudes with individual,[39] professional and environmental variables. Death-related attitudes might be one of the building blocks for development of professional self-concept amongst the nurses[40] and it may be a very important attribute in settings such as palliative care or with experience and/or exposure to life's stressful events such as death. Future studies may address these intricate inter-relationships in palliative care management settings.

Conclusion

Overall scores for death attitudes were favorable in the study sample of nursing students. Age and religion played an important role on death avoidance and escape acceptance scores respectively.

Acknowledgments

The study participants for taking their time and providing their valuable opinion on their own self-esteem. The principal, Dhanvantari college of Nursing for granting permission for conducting this survey.

Conflicts of Interest

None identified and/or declared.

References

- Bernat JL. Contemporary controversies in the definition of death. *Prog Brain Res.* 2009; 177: 21-31.
- 2. Hershenov D. The problematic role of 'irreversibility' in the definition of death. *Bioethics*. 2003; 17(1): 89-100.
- 3. Shewmon DA. Constructing the death elephant: a synthetic paradigm shift for the definition, criteria, and tests for death. *J Med Philos*. 2010; 35(3): 256-98.
- 4. Dimond B. The clinical definition of death and the legal implications for staff. *Br J Nurs*. 2004; 13(7): 391-3.
- 5. Bagheri A. Individual choice in the definition of death. *J Med Ethics*. 2007; 33(3): 146-9.
- 6. Campos-Outcalt D. Brain death: medical and legal issues. *J Fam Pract*. 1984; 19(3): 349-54.
- Davis GG. Mind your manners. Part I: History of death certification and manner of death classification. *Am J Forensic Med Pathol*. 1997; 18(3): 219-23.
- Hanzlick R. Death registration: history, methods, and legal issues. *J Forensic Sci.* 1997; 42(2): 265-9.
- 9. Downie J, Kutcher M, Rajotte C, Shea A. Eligibility for organ donation: a medico-legal perspective on defining and determining death. *Can J Anaesth*. 2009; 56(11): 851-63.
- 10. Strand JG. The "living will": the right to death with dignity? *Case West Reserve Law Rev.* 1976; 26(2): 485-526.
- 11. Biggs H. Euthanasia and death with dignity: still poised on the fulcrum of homicide. *Crim Law Rev.* 1996; 878-88.

- 12. Cleland JG, Velavan P, Nasir M. Fighting against sudden death: a single or multidisciplinary approach. *J Interv Card Electrophysiol*. 2006; 17(3): 205-10.
- Haupt WF, Rudolf J. European brain death codes: a comparison of national guidelines. J Neurol. 1999; 246(6): 432-7.
- Prior M, Guerin M, Grimmer-Somers K. The effectiveness of clinical guideline implementation strategies – a synthesis of systematic review findings. *J EvalClin Pract*. 2008; 14(5): 888-97.
- Edwards SD, Forbes K. Nursing practice and the definition of human death. *Nurs Ing.* 2003; 10(4): 229-35.
- Schonfeld DJ. Talking with elementary schoolage children about AIDS and death: principles and guidelines for school nurses. *J Sch Nurs*. 1996; 12(1): 26-32.
- 17. Bucher L, Wimbush FB, Hardie T, Hayes ER. Near death experiences: critical care nurses' attitudes and interventions. *Dimens Crit Care Nurs*. 1997; 16(4): 194-201.
- Davis AJ, Slater PV. US and Australian nurses' attitudes and beliefs about the good death. *Image J Nurs Sch.* 1989; 21(1): 34-9.
- 19. Gow CM, Williams JI. Nurses' attitudes toward death and dying: a causal interpretation. *Soc Sci Med.* 1977; 11(3): 191-8.
- 20. Kim S, Lee Y. Korean nurses' attitudes to good and bad death, life-sustaining treatment and advance directives. *Nurs Ethics*. 2003; 10(6): 624-37.
- 21. Lundqvist A, Nilstun T. Neonatal death and parents' grief. Experience, behaviour and attitudes of Swedish nurses. *Scand J Caring Sci*. 1998; 12(4): 246-50.
- 22. Martinson IM, Palta M, Rude NV. Death and dying: selected attitudes of Minnesota's registered nurses. *Nurs Res.* 1978; 27(4): 226-9.
- 23. Thompson EH. Palliative and curative care nurses' attitudes toward dying and death in the hospital setting. *Omega (Westport)*. 1985-1986; 16(3): 233-42.
- 24. Zyga S, Malliarou M, Lavdaniti M, Athanasopoulou M, Sarafis P. Greek renal nurses' attitudes towards death. *J Ren Care*. 2011; 37(2): 101-7.
- 25. Antommaria AH, Bratton SL. Nurses' attitudes toward donation after cardiac death:

implications for nurses' roles and moral distress. *Pediatr Crit Care Med*. 2008; 9(3): 339-40.

- Kim JR, Fisher MJ, Elliott D. Attitudes of intensive care nurses towards brain death and organ transplantation: instrument development and testing. *J Adv Nurs*. 2006; 53(5): 571-82.
- 27. Mathur M, Taylor S, Tiras K, Wilson M, Abd-Allah S. Pediatric critical care nurses' perceptions, knowledge, and attitudes regarding organ donation after cardiac death. *Pediatr Crit Care Med.* 2008; 9(3): 261-9.
- 28. Coolbeth LA, Sullivan LI. A study of the effects of personal and academic exposures on attitudes of nursing students toward death. J Nurs Educ. 1984; 23(8): 338-41.
- 29. Kao SF, Lusk B. Attitudes of Asian and American graduate nursing students towards death and dying. *Int J Nurs Stud.* 1997; 34(6): 438-43.
- 30. Martin LB, Collier PA. Attitudes toward death: a survey of nursing students. *J Nurs Educ.* 1975; 14(1): 28-35.
- 31. Golub S, Reznikoff M. Attitudes toward death. A comparison of nursing students and graduate nurses. *Nurs Res.* 1971; 20(6): 503-8.
- 32. Lester D, Getty C, Kneisl CR. Attitudes of nursing students and nursing faculty toward death. *Nurs Res.* 1974; 23(1): 50-3.
- 33. Clements R, Rooda LA. Factor Structure,

Reliability, and Validity of the Death Attitude Profile-Revised. *OMEGA-J Death Dying*. 1999-2000; 40(3): 453-63.37. Caty S, Tamlyn D. Positive effects of education on nursing students' attitudes toward death and dying. *Nurs Pap*. 1985; 16(4): 41-54.

13

- Hurtig WA, Stewin L. The effect of death education and experience on nursing students' attitude towards death. J Adv Nurs. 1990; 15(1): 29-34.
- Dickinson GE. Death education in baccalaureate nursing programs. *J Nurs Educ*. 1986; 25(1): 36-7.
- 36. Degner LF, Gow CM. Evaluations of death education in nursing. A critical review. *Cancer Nurs*. 1988; 11(3): 151-9.
- 37. Caty S, Tamlyn D. Positive effects of education on nursing students' attitudes toward death and dying. *Nurs Pap.* 1985; 16(4): 41-54.
- Yarber WL, Gobel P, Rublee DA. Effects of death education on nursing students' anxiety and locus of control. *J Sch Health*. 1981; 51(5): 367-72.
- 39. Kumar SP, Chris E, Pais M, Sisodia V, Kumar KV. Perceived self-esteem amongst first-year nursing students- a cross-sectional survey. J Social Welfare Manage. 2011; Under review.
- 40. Arthur D, Randle J. The professional selfconcept of nurses: a review of literature from 1992-2006. *Aus J Adv Nurs.* 2007; 24(3): 60-4.

Indian Journal of Forensic Medicine and Pathology

Library Recommendation Form

If you would like to recommend this journal to your library, simply complete the form below and return it to us. Please type or print the information clearly. We will forward a sample copy to your library, along with this recommendation card.

Please send a sample copy to:

Name of Librarian Library Address of Library

Recommended by:

Your Name/ Title Department Address

Dear Librarian,

I would like to recommend that your library subscribe to the **Indian Journal of Forensic Medicine and Pathology**. I believe the major future uses of the journal for your library would be:

1. As useful information for members of my specialty.

2. As an excellent research aid.

3. As an invaluable student resource.

4. I have a personal subscription and understand and appreciate the value an institutional subscription would mean to our staff.

5. Other

Should the journal you're reading right now be a part of your University or institution's library? To have a free sample sent to your librarian, simply fill out and mail this today!

Stock Manager **Red Flower Publication Pvt. Ltd.** 48/41-42, DSIDC, Pocket-II, Mayur Vihar, Phase-I Delhi - 110 091 (India) Tel: 91-11-45796900, 22754205, Fax: 91-11-22754205 E-mail: redflowerppl@gmail.com, redflowerppl@vsnl.net Website: www.rfppl.org

Medico-legal Evaluation of Asphyxial Deaths in Akola District of Western Vidarbha Region

Hussaini S.N.*, Kulkarni C.S.**, Mukharjee A.A.***, Singh B.****, Batra A.K.*****

Abstract

Background: In forensic practice , violent asphyxial deaths are common incident and determination of manner of violent asphyxial deaths by Post Mortem examination is of utmost significance. This study is conducted to know the status of mode of violent asphyxial deaths in this region of India. **Materials & Method**: It is a retrospective study conducted at Department of Forensic Medicine and Toxicology, Government Medical College, Akola during the period of Jan 2011 to Dec. 2012. The information was collected from the police inquest, post mortem reports and hospital records. **Result:** Total 2602 autopsies were carried out during the study period and out of which 261 cases were of violent asphyxial deaths (10.03%). The males were outnumbered the females. Hanging was the commonest method of violent asphyxial deaths (72.41%) followed by drowning (23.37%). Only 2.68% of cases were of strangulation. Majority (63.21%) of victims of violent asphyxial deaths were belongs to rural areas. **Conclusion:** The majority was males (75.09%) from age group of 21-30 years (30.65%) and hanging was the most common mode of violent asphyxia death.

Keywords: Asphyxia; Hanging; Strangulation; Drowning; Suffocation; Akola; Maharashtra; Vidarbha.

Introduction

The term "Asphyxia "derived from Greek terminology that literally means without heart beat or stopping of pulse.[1] Asphyxia is a state in which body lacks oxygen because of mechanical interference with the process of breathing. In forensic practice, asphyxial deaths are common incidents. In modern India too increase in stress is being seen due to work, poverty, crime, debt ridden farmers due to monsoon dependant cultivation and irrigation in agricultural sector and also drought like situation in most of the part of the country and especially in Western Vidarbha region. The incidences of suicide and accident are increasing day by day not only in urban areas but also in rural areas and this can be seen from increased incidences of such cases from those areas. According to WHO report in 2000 the 86000 people died due to drowning in India.[2] Hanging is one of the most commonly used methods for suicide worldwide and strangulation is one of the common method of homicide.[3] In this study an attempt has been made to gain further knowledge and to study various epidemiological aspects of asphyxial death in Western Vidarbha region with an aim to identify the methods, if any, to reduce the morbidity and mortality and also to help in the process of administration of justice more effectively.

Material and Methods

It is a retrospective study conducted at the Department of Forensic Medicine and Toxicology, Government Medical College, Akola. Material of present study comprises of all the cases of violent asphyxial deaths of two years autopsied in mortuary of Government Medical College, Akola during period from 1st

Authors affiliation: *Assistant Professor, **Assistant Professor,***Associate Professor, Department of Forensic Medicine, Govt. Medical College, Akola, Maharashtra ****Toxicologist (Associate Professor),Dept. of Forensic Medicine & Toxicology,RIMS,Ranchi, *****Professor,Dept. of Forensic Medicine, Govt. Medical College, Akola, Maharashtra, India.

Reprints requests: Dr. S. N. Husssaini, Asst. Prof., Dept. of Forensic Medicine, Govt. Medical College, Akola, Maharashtra, India.

Email : numan_husaini2009@rediffmail.com

Jan 2011 to 31st Dec 2012. The necessary information regarding study like incidence of asphyxial deaths, their manner, age and sex wise distribution and area (rural or urban) to which they belong were obtained from the police inquest, post mortem reports and hospital records of admitted cases from record section of hospital. Data collected was analyzed and results were drawn, discussed and compared with other similar studies.

Results

Total 2602 autopsies were carried out in two years i.e. from 1st January 2011 to 31st December 2012 in Department of Forensic Medicine and Toxicology, Government Medical College Akola, out of which 261 (10.03%) cases were due to violent asphyxial deaths.

Fig 1: Distribution of Total Cases (n=261) of Asphyxia, Sexwise



Table 1: Distribution of Cases in DifferentAge Groups

Age groups	No. of cases	Percentage
0-10	5	1.91%
11-20	23	8.81%
21-30	80	30.65%
31-40	60	22.98%
41-50	31	11.87%
51-60	20	7.66%
61 & above	42	16.09%





Fig 3: Percentage of Cases in Different Localities







The present study shows that maximum numbers of victims were males 196 (75.09%) followed by females 65 (24.93%). Among the age groups majority of victims were from age group 21-30 years comprising of (30.65%) followed by age group 31-40 years (22.98%)

Among incidence of violent asphyxial deaths, Hanging was found to be commonest (72.41%) followed by Drowning (23.37%) and Strangulation accounts for 2.68% of the total cases.

Study also reveals that majority of the victim's belonged to rural area, comprising 63.21% of the total asphyxial cases followed by urban population, 34.09%

Study also reveals that suicide is the manner of death in majority of the cases (75.86%) followed by accidents (21.45%) and only 2.68 % cases were Homicidal.

Discussion

The incidence of death due to violent asphyxia in this study is 10.03% of total autopsies conducted during the study period. Chaurasia Neha et al[2] reported incidence of violent asphyxial deaths 6.95% and Amandeep et al reported 5.26%. The higher incidence in the present study may be due to fact that Akola is a Tertiary Care Centre for 3 district of Western Vidarbha Region catering the demand of patients from these areas and main occupation of people of this region is farming and agricultural labour who work in farm and as Vidarbha region is drought affected because of which number of suicide in this region is more by farmers.

Among the types of violent asphyxial deaths, Hanging was the commonest, accounts for (72.41%) of the cases followed by Drowning (23.37%), Strangulation (2.68%) and Suffocation (1.53%). The finding of our study is consistent with findings of Chaurasia Neha *et al*[2] and David Gunnell *et al.*[3] But Singh Amandeep *et al* reported in their study

that the commonest violent asphyxial death was drowning, this discrepancy might be due to fact that study was conducted in Punjab which is highly irrigated, have more water resources than this part of country which leads to increase number of incidences drowning.[1]

Our study showed maximum numbers of victims were males (75.09%) as compared to females (24.93%). Similar findings reported by Amandeep *et al*[1], Gargi *et al*.[4] Those studies cited the reason that males are earning members in most of the families so this makes them more vulnerable to stress, also exposes them to risk of accidents. the present study also consents with that observation.

In our study maximum number of victims were in the age group of 21-30 years (30.65%) followed by 31-40 years (22.98%) means about 53% of victims were of age group 21-40 years. Similar findings were reported by Amandeep *et al*[1], and Sharma *et al.*[5] It is proposed that this is because persons in this age group are working and because of work they are exposed to accidents, suicide and sometimes to homicide also.

Present study revealed that a large number of victims (63.21%) were from rural areas compared to urban population (34.09%). This may be due to fact that Akola is surrounded by rural area of three district of western Vidarbha region and drought like situation existed in last few years further worsening the situation because debt ridden farmers and agricultural workers are more prone to commit suicides in this region.

Present study showed that among manner of violent asphyxial deaths suicide (75.86%) was commonest manner followed by accident (21.45%) and homicide accounts for only 2.68% of the cases, similar findings were reported by David Gunnell *et al*[3], Chaurasia Neha *et al*[2] this may be due to fact that hanging is mostly suicidal in nature and present study consist of maximum number of cases of hanging.

Conclusion

Violent asphyxial deaths are one of the most important causes of deaths among violence deaths. Observations made by us in present study suggest that violent asphyxia deaths accounts for (10.03%) of total autopsies conducted, males out of numbering (75.09%) the females, 21-30 years of age group is commonly affected (30.65%) & Hanging was the commonest type of violent asphyxia death. The mortality due to violent asphyxiation can be reduce by understanding the predisposing factors, increasing awareness among the rural & Urban Population and more studies should be carried out in different region and states to formulate preventive strategies to reduce morbidity and mortality. Improving the irrigation status, assisting the farmers during crop season and providing them better crop price are few measures, which if taken in the area of present study, can help to reduce the mortality and morbidity due to violent asphyxia deaths by suicide by hanging.

References

- 1. Singh Amandeep, Gorea R K, Dalal JS *et al.* A Study of Demographic variables of violent asphyxia deaths. *Journal of Punjab Academy of Forensic Medicine and Toxicology.*
- 2. Chaurasia Neha, Pandey S K, *et al.* An Epidemiological study of violent Asphyxial death in Varanasi region (India) a killing tool. *Journal of Forensic Research.* 3(10).
- 3. David Gunnell, Olive Benne *et al*. The epidemiology and Prevention of suicide by hanging: a systematic review. *International Journal of Epidemiology*. 2005; 34(2): 433-442.
- Gargi J, Gorea RK *et al.* Violent asphyxia deaths

 A six year study. *Journal of Indian Academy of* Forensic Medicine. 1992; 171-176.
- 5. Sharma BR, Singh VP *et al*. Unnatural Deaths in northern India. *A Pratik Journal of Indian Academy of Forensic Medicine*. 2440(26): 140-146.

Red Flower Publication Pvt. Ltd,

CAPTURE YOUR MARKET

For advertising in this journal Please contact:

International print and online display advertising sales

E-mail: redflowerppl@vsnl.net / tel: +91 11 22754205, 45796900

Recruitment and Classified Advertising

E-mail: redflowerppl@vsnl.net / tel: +91 11 22754205, 45796900

Dermatoglyphics and Dental Caries: A Cross Sectional Study among 12 Year Old School Children in Mangalore, India

Vaibhav P. Thakkar*, Ashwini Rao**, Prateek Rastogi***, Ramya Shenoy****, Rajesh G.****, Mithun Pai B.H.****

Abstract

Aim: To determine if an association exists between dermatoglyphic patterns and occurrence of dental caries among 12 year old school children in Mangalore. Settings and Design: A cross sectional study conducted in school settings. Methods and Material: A total of 183, 12-year old school children were selected using simple random sampling. Dental caries experience was assessed using the Decayed, Missing and Filled Tooth index. Dermatoglyphic patterns of the fingers and the total ridge count were recorded using the ink stamp pad method and analysed using a 2x magnifying glass. Statistical Analysis Used: Chi-square test and one way ANOVA were used for statistical analysis of collected data. Results: The mean DMFT score of this population was 2.83 ± 2.53 whereas mean dmft score was 0.84 ± 1.64 . Chi-square analysis showed a statistically significant frequency of whorls in the 2nd finger in children with a dental caries experience of more than 3 (p<0.05). The total ridge count also showed a statistically significant relation with dental caries experience, when the one way ANOVA test was used (p<0.05). In children with higher dental caries experience, the total ridge count was less and vice versa. Conclusions: Dermatoglyphic patterns and total ridge count could be a novel method to determine the population at risk for dental caries, thus providing a vital component in the search for an acceptable, accurate and cost-effective predictor for identifying high risk individuals.

Keywords: Caries risk assessment; Dermatoglyphics; Dental caries; School children.

Introduction

For ages, features of hands have fascinated scholars, sages, theologians, doctors and laymen alike. Dermatoglyphics, a terminology coined by Harold Cummins and Charles Mildo in 1926, is a science, which involves the study of fine patterned dermal ridges on digits, palms and soles.[1] The pattern of ridges formed on the tips of human fingers has long been regarded as unique to each individual. These dermal patterns once formed, remains constant throughout the life of an individual.[2] Dermatoglyphic patterns have proved to be of diagnostic value in certain disorders like mongolism, Turner's syndrome, cardiovascular disease, diabetes, bronchial asthma and schizophrenia.[3-6]

Genetic contribution to the development of dental diseases has been an area of interest for many years. Dental caries is the major disease of dentistry and genetic factors play an appreciable part in determining individual resistance against dental caries. Studies have provided convincing evidence for a marked genetic component to dental status and dental caries experience.[7-15]

The basis of considering dermatoglyphic patterns as a marker for dental caries is that in the embryonic period, tooth formation and the formation of finger ridge patterns begins

Authors affiliation: *Post Graduate Student, **Professor and Head, Dept. of Public Health Dentistry, Manipal College of Dental Sciences, Manipal University, Mangalore, ***Associate Professor, Dept. of Forensic Medicine and Toxicology, Kasturba Medical College, Manipal University, Mangalore India, ****Associate Professor, *****Assistant Professor, Dept. of Public Health Dentistry, Manipal College of Dental Sciences, Manipal University, Mangalore, Karnataka, India.

Reprints requests: Dr. Ashwini Rao, Professor and Head, Department of Public Health Dentistry, Manipal College of Dental Sciences, Manipal University, Mangalore, Karnataka, India.

E-mail: ashwini.rao@manipal.edu

and ends at about the same time. The dermal ridges of the hand take their origin from the foetal volar pads which appear in the 6th-7th week of embryonic life, at the same time as that of tooth formation in intraembryonic life. They occur as mound-shaped elevations of the mesenchymal tissue situated above the proximal end of the most distal metacarpal bone on each finger, in each interdigital area. The type of arrangement of ridge patterns on the fingers is determined by the size and position of these volar pads.[2]

The ridge patterns are completed by 12th-14th week of gestation, i.e. at the same time as that of tooth formation completion in the embryonic life.[6] Therefore it may be hypothesised that hereditary and environmental factors leading to dental caries may also cause peculiarities in fingerprint patterns.

This led to the conception of the present study with the aim of determining if dermatoglyphic patterns are associated with the occurrence of dental caries among 12 year old school children.

Materials and Methods

The present study was a cross sectional descriptive study conducted on 183, 12 year old school children of Mangalore, a coastal city of India, which has a high prevalence of dental caries.[16]

Ethical clearance to conduct the study was obtained from the Institutional Ethics Committee of Manipal College of Dental Sciences, Manipal University, Mangalore (Ref No: 11076 dated4 August 2012). Permission to conduct the study was acquired from the head of the institution and the principal of the selected schools and informed consent was taken from the parents of the participants.

The sampling frame consisted of all the schools in Mangalore out of which 5 schools were selected by simple random sampling technique (lottery method).

Calibration was done with an expert in

forensic medicine, to assess the inter-examiner reliability in identification of dermatoglyphic patterns using the Kappa statistic.[17] The Kappa values obtained were 0.937 for fingerprint pattern identification and 0.784 for Total Ridge Count (TRC) calculation.

All the children aged 12 years of age as on their last birthday present in the selected schools on the day of examination, formed the sample. Children with special health care needs and those with genetic disorders (including cleft lip and palate syndromes) were excluded from the study.

The selected children were divided into three groups based on their highest Decayed, Missing and Filled Tooth Index[18] score for permanent (DMFT Index) and primary teeth (dmft Index).The division was done into following groups: Group A (Index score 0), Group B (Index score 1-3) and Group C (Index score more than 3).[19] Data collection was done over a period of 4 weeks in the month of September 2012.

An interview schedule was used to obtain information about dietary preferences and the oral hygiene practices followed by the children. These were elicited by face to face interview during the examination at school.

The caries experience of the children was recorded using the DMFT/dmft Index. The WHO criteria[20] was used for diagnosing dental caries. Examination was carried out beginning from the maxillary right quadrant and proceeding in a clockwise direction to the mandibular right quadrant. A trained recorder helped in recording the data.

Dermatoglyphic patterns of the digits of both hands were recorded using the Cummins and Mildo method.[21] Children's palms were scrubbed thoroughly with an antiseptic solution and were allowed to dry. The digits were then pressed firmly on an ink pad with the little finger first followed by the ring finger, middle finger, index finger and finally the thumb for each participant. Prints were obtained on bond paper by applying stable and adequate pressure. The same process was repeated for the left hand on a different sheet of paper. Using this method three recordings were done to get acceptable and legible prints.

The dermatoglyphic patterns were then analysed to determine the loops, arches, whorls and the total ridge count.[22] The Total Ridge Count was determined by drawing a square of 5 mm X 5 mm on a thin transparent sheet which was placed on the recorded fingerprint (Figure 1). It was then observed under a magnifying glass and the number of ridges passing through the square drawn on the sheet is counted. The drawn box (25 mm²) was placed on the same area of all the recorded digits to obtain standardised readings.[23-26]

The data was coded and analysed using the SPSS version 11.5. The level of statistical significance was kept at $p \le 0.05$. Chi-square test and ANOVA were used for statistical analysis of collected data.[27]

Table I: Descriptive Statistics of the Study Population		
Gender		
Male	97(53.1%)	
Female	86(46.9%)	
Brushing with toothpaste		
Once a day	92 (50.3%)	
Twice a day	91(49.7%)	
Diet		
Veg	37(20.2%)	
Mixed	146(79.8%)	

Results

The study was conducted on 183, 12 year old school children of Mangalore. Gender wise distribution of the population showed that the number of males and females in this study were 97 (53%) and 86 (47%) respectively. All the participants used toothbrush and toothpaste with half of the subjects brushing once a day and the other half brushing twice a day. Almost 80% of the subjects belonged to the mixed diet group and the remaining 20% were vegetarians (Table I).

The mean DMFT score of this population was 2.83 ± 2.53 whereas mean dmft score was 0.84 ± 1.64 . The mean number of decayed teeth were 2.77 and the mean number of filled teeth were 0.05 in the permanent dentition and the mean number of decayed teeth and filled teeth were 0.81 and 0.02 in the deciduous dentition respectively. No subject had teeth missing due to caries. The prevalence of dental caries was found to be 84%. The study sample was divided into three groups based on their dental caries experience. A total of 29 children with no dental caries were categorized into group A, 77 children with a dental caries experience of 1-3 to the group B and 77 children with a dental caries experience of more than 3 to the

Table II: Gender-Wise Distribution Based on the Dental Caries Experience							
Gender Group A Der No dental caries exper		Group B ental caries rience of 1 - 3	(De expe	Group C ntal caries rience of >3		Total	
Male	16		40		41		97
Female	13		37		36		86
Total	29		77		77		183
Not Statistically significant							
Table III: Dermatoglyphic Patterns and the Dental Caries Experience							
GROUPS LOOPS ARCHES WHORLS Total					otal		
Group A (No dental caries) 149 (51.4%) 29 (10%) 112 (38.6%) 290					90		
Group B 465 (60.4%) 35 (4.5%) 270 (35.1%) 770				70			
Group C (Dental caries experience >3)			470 (61%)	41 (5.3%)	259 (33.7%)	7	70
Total			1084	105	641	18	330
Not Statistically significant							

Tal	Table IV: Finger-wise Distribution of Dermatoglyphic Patterns and Dental Caries Experience in the Permanent Dentition				
	Finger	Group A (No dental caries)	Group B (Dental caries experience of 1 – 3)	Group C (Dental caries experience of >3)	
Right	1	Loop	Loop	Loop	
Hand	2	Whorl	Whorl	Whorl	
	3	Loop	Loop	Loop	
	4	Whorl	Loop	Whorl	
	5	Loop	Loop	Loop	
Left	1	Loop	Loop	Loop	
hand	2	Loop*	Whorl	Whorl	
	3	Loop	Loop	Loop	
	4	Whorl	Loop	Loop	
	5	Loop	Loop	Loop	
		* Statistically	significant at $p < 0.05$		

Table V: Finger-wise Distribution of Dermatoglyphic Patterns and Dental Caries Experience in the Deciduous Dentition					
Group AGroup BGroup CFinger(No dental caries)(Dental caries experience of 1 - 3)(Dental caries)					
	1	Loop	Loop	Loop	
D • 1 /	2	Loop	Loop	Whorl*	
Kight Hand	3	Loop	Loop	Loop	
IIallu	4	Loop	Loop	Loop	
	5	Loop	Loop	Loop	
	1	Loop	Loop	Loop	
τ. ά	2	Loop	Loop	Whorl*	
Left	3	Loop	Loop	Loop	
nanu	4	Whorl	Loop	Loop	
	5	Loop	Loop	Loop	
* Statistically significant at $p < 0.05$					

Table VI: Mean Total Ridge Count (TRC) Values among Groups					
Groups	N (Total fingers)	Min	Max	Mean (SD)	
Group A (No dental caries)	290	8	28	17.10* (3.27)	
Group B (Dental caries experience of 1 – 3)	770	8	29	14.43*(2.92)	
Group C (Dental caries experience >3)	770	7	25	14.12*(3.02)	
*One way Anova between groups significant at 0.05 level					

group C (Table II).

When the 10 fingers of the 183 children were analysed, we got a total of 1830 dermatoglyphic patterns, out of which, 1084 were loops, 641 were whorls and 105 were arches (Table III). When the patterns were compared between the three groups, we found that the frequency of loops was higher in the high caries group (Group C) whereas the frequency of arches and whorls were higher in the no caries group (Group A). However, this finding was not statistically significant

Table VII: Within Groups Analysis Using Post Hoc Tukey's Test						
Between Standard error P value						
Group A & Group B 0.208 0.000*						
Group A & Group C 0.208 0.000*						
Group B & Group C 0.154 0.108*						
*Significant at 0.001 level						

(Table III).

with high caries experience (Table VII).

Gender-wise analysis using the Chi-square test showed no statistically significant association between dermatoglyphic patterns and dental caries experience.

When the finger wise distribution of dermatoglyphic patterns were compared with the dental caries experience in the permanent dentition, we found that the presence of a loop in the second finger (ring finger) of the left hand was associated with no caries whereas whorls were more commonly associated with dental caries and this was found to be statistically significant (Table IV).

Table V shows the finger wise distribution of dermatoglyphic patterns when compared with the dental caries experience in the deciduous dentition. Here we found that the presence of whorls in the second finger (ring finger) of both the right as well as the left hand was associated with high dental caries experience and this was found to be statistically significant.

Table VI shows the mean Total Ridge Count (TRC) values of the population. The mean TRC values were higher (17.1) in the no caries group (Group A) when compared to the TRC values of 14.43 and 14.12 in Group B and Group C respectively. Analysis using the one way ANOVA found a statistically significant relation. The TRC value was found to decrease with an increase in the caries experience among the study participants (Table VI).

Within group analysis done using Post Hoc Tukey's test showed that there was a statistically significant difference in TRC values between Group A and B, Group A and C but not between Group B and C. These values indicate that high TRC values were associated with low caries experience and low TRC values

Discussion

Dermatoglyphics has been a useful guide and a powerful tool in understanding basic questions in biology, medicine, genetics and evolution, apart from being the best method for personal identification. In the same context, dermatoglyphics might be used as a valuable tool in determining the population at risk for dental caries. Host factors like the structure of dental enamel, immunologic response to cariogenic bacteria, or the composition of saliva are the factors that affect the development of dental caries in an individual. Genetic variations in the host may contribute to increased risks for dental caries.[9]

A total of 183 children aged 12 years participated in this study. The age group of 12 year olds was selected for this study as it is generally the age at which children leave primary school and the last age at which reliable sample may be obtained easily through the school system. This age group is also the global monitoring age for dental caries for international comparisons and monitoring of disease trends.[20]

The prevalence of dental caries was found to be 84% which was found to be very high compared to the study by Suprabha *et al.*[16] The children were divided into three groups based on their dental caries experience.[19] The number of children with highest DMFT/dmft scores in the three categories was 29, 77 and 77 respectively.

When the 1830 dermatoglyphic patterns of 183 children were analysed, we found an increased frequency of loops among this study

population. However, on individual finger analysis it was seen that whorls were seen with increased frequency in children with high dental caries experience and it was found to be statistically significant. Similar findings were reported by other studies.[1,5,28] Atasu [28]in his study stated that students with dental caries had more whorls on their fingertips whereas Madan et al[1] reported that although the maximum occurrence of whorls were seen in the dental caries group, the prevalence was found to be higher on the 3rd digit (ring finger) of the left hand in females and in the 3rd digit (ring finger) on the right hand in males. Abhilash et al[5] reported that dental caries susceptibility of an individual increases with an increase in the incidence of whorl pattern.Bhat et al [29] in their study also found the frequency of whorls to be more in the caries group and the frequency of loops to be more in the caries free group. The increased frequency of occurrence of whorl pattern on 2nd finger (ring finger) of children with high caries experience in our study was inaccordance with the results of the previous studies by Atasu[28], Madan et al.[1] and Abhilash et al.[5] This association was true for both primary and permanent dentition in our study. When the Total Ridge Count (TRC) was analysed, an inverse relation was observed between the Total Ridge Count (TRC) and dental caries experience. One way ANOVA was significant between mean TRC values and high caries experience in both primary and permanent dentition. Hence, the present study demonstrates that TRC values decreased significantly with an increase in caries experience. This finding was corroborated in other studies where it was shown that Total Ridge Count (TRC) values are inversely related to dental caries experience.[1,5,28]

Conclusions

Dental caries if not controlled in the early phase may lead to harmful consequences. In children it can be a major reason for the loss of school hours. The disability associated with advanced dental carious lesions is also severe. Establishing a basis for the genetic contribution to dental caries will improve our understanding of the complexity of dental caries pathogenesis and provide an opportunity to link patterns of inheritance with susceptibility to dental caries.

Further studies in this area, on wellcharacterized populations with clearly defined dental caries prevalence, taking into consideration all the confounding variables, will be required to analyse the relationship between dermatoglyphics and dental caries in depth. If the science of dermatoglyphics could be used for predicting dental caries risk, this would then provide a vital component in the search for an acceptable, accurate and costeffective tool for predicting and preventing dental caries and for promoting oral health.

Key Message

The science of dermatoglyphics may be used to determine the population at risk for the development of dental caries.

References

- 1. Madan N, Rathnam A, Bajaj N. Palmistry: A tool for dental caries prediction! *Indian J Dent Res.* 2011; 22(2): 213-18.
- 2. Mathew L, Hegde AM, Rai K. Dermatoglyphic peculiarities in children with oral clefts. *J Indian Soc Pedod Prev Dent.* 2005; 23: 179-82.
- Barthwal A. Digital dermatoglyphic and blood groups. *Journal of Anatomical Science*. 1986; 8: 42-45.
- Mahajan A, Gour KK, Thakare AE. Dermatoglyphic patterns in patients of bronchial asthma - a qualitative study. *Int J Biol Med Res.* 2011; 2(3): 806-807.
- Abhilash PR, Divyashree R, Patil SG, Gupta M, Chandrasekar T, Karthikeyan R. Dermatoglyphics in Patients with Dental Caries: A study on 1250 Individuals. *J Contemp Dent Pract.* 2012; 13(3): 266-274.
- 6. Okajima M. Development of dermal ridges in the fetus. *J Med Genet*. 1975; 12(3): 243-50.

- Hassell TM, Harris EL. Genetic Influences In Caries and Periodontal Diseases. *Crit Rev Oral Biol Med.* 1995; 6(4): 319 – 42.
- Kimura S. Embryologic development of flexion creases. *Birth Defects Orig Artic Ser.* 1991; 27(2): 113-29.
- 9. Niswander JD. Genetics of common dental disorders. *Dent Clin North Am.* 1975; 19(1): 197-206.
- 10. Shuler CF. Inherited risks for susceptibility to dental caries. *J Dent Educ.* 2001; 65(10): 1038-45.
- 11. Conry JP, Messer LB, Boraas JC, Aeppli DP, Bouchard TJ Jr. Dental caries and treatment characteristics in human twins reared apart. *Arch Oral Biol*. 1993; 38(11): 937-43.
- 12. Mandel ID. Nature vs nurture in dental caries. *J Am Dent Assoc.* 1994; 125(10): 1345-51.
- 13. Niswander JD. Effects of heredity and environment on development of dentition. *J Dent Res.* 1963; 42: 288-96.
- 14. Townsend GC, Aldred MJ, Bartold PM. Genetic aspects of dental disorders. *Aust Dent J*. 1998; 43(3): 269-86.
- 15. Boraas JC, Messer LB, Till MJ. A genetic contribution to dental caries, occlusion, and morphology as demonstrated by twins reared apart. *J Dent Res.* 1988; 67(9): 1150-5.
- 16. Suprabha BS, Rao A, Shenoy R and Khanal S. Utility of knowledge, attitude, and practice survey, and prevalence of dental caries among 11- to 13year-old children in an urban community in India. *Glob Health Action*. 2013; 6: 20750.
- 17. Landis JR, Koch GG. The measurement of observer agreement for categorical data. *Biometrics*. 1977; 33(1): 159-74.
- Peter S. Indices in Dental Epidemiology. In, Peter S (Ed). Essentials of Preventive and Community Dentistry, 4th edition. New Delhi: Arya (Medi) Publishing House; 2009, 343-45.
- 19. Hegde PP, Ashok Kumar BR, Ankola VA. Dental caries experience and salivary levels of

Streptococcus mutans and Lactobacilli in 13-15 years old children of Belgaum city, Karnataka. J Indian Soc Pedod Prev Dent. 2005; 23(1): 23-6.

- 20. Oral health surveys Basic methods. 4th edition. Geneva: World Health Organization; 1997.
- 21. Cummins H, Keith HK, Midlo C, Montgomery RB, Wilder HH, Wilder IW. Revisedmethods of interpretation and formulation of palmar dermatoglyphics. *Am J Phys Anthr.* 1929; 12: 415-473.
- 22. Sharma A, Somani R. Dermatoglyphic interpretation of dental caries and its correlation to salivary bacteria interactions: an in vivo study. *J Indian Soc Pedod Prev Dent.* 2009; 27(1): 17-21.
- 23. Cummins H, Mildo C. Finger prints, Palms and soles. New York: Dover Publications; 1961.
- 24. Acree MA. Is there a gender difference in fingerprint ridge density? *Forensic Sci Int*. 1999; 102(1): 35-44.
- 25. Nayak VC, Rastogi P, Kanchan T, Lobo SW, Yoganarasimha K, Nayak S, Rao NG, Pradeep Kumar G, Suresh Kumar Shetty B, Menezes RG. Sex differences from fingerprint ridge density in the Indian population. *J Forensic Leg Med.* 2010; 17(2): 84-6.
- Nayak VC, Rastogi P, Kanchan T, Yoganarasimha K, Kumar GP, Menezes RG. Sex differences from fingerprint ridge density in Chinese and Malaysian population. *Forensic Sci Int*. 2010; 197(1): 67-9.
- 27. Hassard TH. Understanding biostatistics. Mosby year book. Inc. USA, 1991.
- 28. Atasu M. Dermatoglyphic findings in dental caries: a preliminary report. *J Clin Pediatr Dent*. 1998; 22(2): 147-9.
- 29. Bhat PK, Badiyani BK, Aruna CN, Chengappa S, Bhaskar NN. Dermatoglyphics-A New Diagnostic Tool in Detection of Dental Caries among Deaf and Mute Children. *IJCDS*. 2011; 2(4): 80-84.

Revised Rates for 2014 (Institutional)			
Title	Freequency	Rate (Rs): India	Rate (\$):ROW
Dermatology International	2	2500	280
Gastroenterology International	2	3500	360
Indian Journal of Agriculture Business	2	4500	300
Indian Journal of Anatomy	2	3200	260
Indian Journal of Ancient Medicine and Yoga	4	6600	330
Indian Journal of Anesthesia and Analgesia	2	4000	600
Indian Journal of Anthropology	2	8000	500
Indian Journal of Applied Physics	2	3500	400
Indian Journal of Biology	2	1500	170
Indian Journal of Cancer Education and Research	2	4500	500
Indian Journal of Communicable Diseases	2	1000	58
Indian Journal of Dental Education	4	3200	288
Indian Journal of Forensic Medicine and Pathology	4	12500	576
Indian Journal of Forensic Odontology	4	3200	288
Indian Journal of Genetics and Molecular Research	2	5000	262
Indian Journal of Law and Human Behavior	2	5000	500
Indian Journal of Library and Information Science	3	7500	600
Indian Journal of Maternal-Fetal & Neonatal Medicine	2	4500	400
Indian Journal of Mathematics and Statistics	2	3000	200
Indian Journal of Medical & Health Sciences	2	1800	120
Indian Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology	2	2000	200
Indian Journal of Pathology: Research and Practice	2	3000	915
Indian Journal of Plant and Soil	2	5000	1700
Indian Journal of Preventive Medicine	2	3200	270
Indian Journal of Reproductive Science and Medicine	4	3000	180
Indian Journal of Scientific Computing and Engineering	2	3300	280
Indian Journal of Surgical Nursing	3	1800	70
Indian Journal of Trauma & Emergency Pediatrics	4	6500	302
International Journal of Agricultural & Forest Meteorology	2	8000	800
International Journal of Food, Nutrition & Dietetics	2	3200	900
International Journal of History	2	6000	500
International Journal of Neurology and Neurosurgery	2	7500	276
International Journal of Political Science	2	5000	400
International Journal of Practical Nursing	3	1500	70
International Physiology	2	4000	240
Journal of Animal Feed Science and Technology	2	3500	280
Journal of Cardiovascular Medicine and Surgery	2	5500	238
Journal of Orthopaedic Education	2	2500	190
Journal of Pharmaceutical and Medicinal Chemistry	2	3000	350
Journal of Psychiatric Nursing	3	1800	70
Journal of Social Welfare and Management	4	6600	276
Meat Science International	2	5000	500
Microbiology and Related Research	2	3800	150
New Indian Journal of Surgery	4	6500	360
Ophthalmology and Allied Sciences	2	3000	150
Otolaryngology International	2	2000	300
Pediatric Education and Research	4	3200	150
Physiotherapy and Occupational Therapy Journal	4	7000	360
Urology, Nephrology and Andrology International	2	2200	350

Terms of Supply:

1. Advance payment required by Demand Draft payable to Red Flower Publicaion Pvt. Ltd. payable at Delhi.

2. Cancellation not allowed except for duplicate payment.

3. Agents allowed 10% discount.

4. Claim must be made within six months from issue date.

Order from

Red Flower Publication Pvt. Ltd., 48/41-42, DSIDC, Pocket-II, Mayur Vihar Phase-I, Delhi - 110 091 (India), Tel: 91-11-22754205, 45796900, Fax: 91-11-22754205. E-mail: redflowerppl@vsnl.net, redflowerppl@gmail.com, Website: www.rfppl.org

Study of Concealed Evidence in Homicidal Deaths

Bibhuti Bhusana Panda* Amarendra Nayak**, Manoj Kumar Jena***

Abstract

The present study was carried in the Department of Forensic Medicine & Toxicology, SCB Medical College, Cuttack, Odisha during the year 2010 to 2012 with aim and objective to determine the various method and motive to conceal the evidence of Homicidal cases by the assailants after committing the crime. Total 111 cases of homicidal deaths were subjected to autopsy and various relevant data were taken from history, inquest report and dead body challan. Garment study and post mortem findings are also taken into consideration. Out of it there were 22 cases (19.81%) showed some evidence of concealment and comprises various methods and motives. The assailants tried to hide the identification of victim, manner and place of occurrence to be out of suspicion to escape from the crime and also to maintain reputation. So with careful, systemized and meticulous examination of homicidal cases can lead to a definite conclusion and help the crime investigation agency away from misguide by the assailants and help to uncover the mask on concealment.

Keywords: Concealment; Homicide; Meticulous examination.

Introduction

Homicide is killing of a human being by another human being.[1] It is a heinous crime against society and is as old as our civilization.[2] In present day society with the help of advanced knowledge which may be acquired from the media like TV, cinema, internet etc. the criminals are adopting various scientific means to execute the crime and wiping out evidences to escape from conviction. Various common methods adopted by the assailants are use of hard and blunt weapon, stabbing, cut throat, chopping, strangulation, firearm etc.[2] After committing the crime they may try to conceal the facts just

Email: bibhutifmt@gmail.com

to go scot free and to live a life of a respectable person. The role of forensic pathologist is to give all the possible facts to the police.[3] But more difficulties arise when the evidences are destroyed or the body of offence concealed.[4] Assailants are very keen to conceal crime by different methods, so there may be wrong interpretation by inexperienced autopsy surgeon and hence it may lead to miscarriage of justice.[5]

Aims and Objectives

- 1. To study the methods used by the assailants to conceal the crime.
- 2. To study the motives of assailants for concealment.

Materials and Methods

The present study was carried out on homicidal victims consisting of 111 cases brought for medico-legal post-mortem

Authors affiliation: *Post Graduate student, **Asst. Professor. ***Professor & Head of the Department, Department of Forensic Medicine & Toxicology, S.C.B. Medical College, Cuttack, Odisha, India.

Reprints requests: Dr. Bibhuti Bhusana Panda, Post Graduate student. Department of Forensic Medicine & Toxicology, S.C.B. Medical College, Cuttack, Odisha, India.

examination to the mortuary of S.C.B. Medical College, Cuttack, Odisha, India during September 2010 to August 2012.

Cases of homicide were selected by history, police inquest, dead body challan, garment examination and autopsy findings. Histological study was done in doubtful cases to know the ante-mortem or postmortem wound. Cases were excluded from the study where there was only allegation of homicide without any circumstantial evidence or corroborative autopsy finding.

The data collected in a preformed Proforma and at the end of the study various observations and results were noted and it further discussed with similar studies and case reports.

Observation and Results

Out of 111 homicidal cases in this study 22 cases (19.81%) show some clue to conceal the evidences of homicide by the assailants. The various methods and motives of the assailants found in this study are as follows:

1. In one case out of the total study there was a postmortem railway run over with presence of ante-mortem stab wound on chest. The assailant here tried to conceal the identification, manner and place of

 Table 1: Incidence of Homicidal Cases

 Where Concealment of Evidence Found

Total cases of Homicide	Concealment cases	Percentage
111	22	19.81

Table 2: Methods Used for Concealment

Methods	No. of Cases	Percentage
Hiding the weapon of offence	08	36.36
Keeping the body away form place of occurrence	08	36.36
Postmortem Burning	03	13.63
Disfiguration	02	9.09
Postmortem Suspension	01	4.54

Motives to Conceal	Number of cases*	Percentage
Identity of victims	13	59.09
Place of occurrence	10	45.45
Manner of death	14	63.63
The weapon of offence	08	36.36

*A single case may have more than one motives of concealment

Figure 1: Motive of Assailant



occurrence.

- 2. In three numbers of cases there was presence of postmortem burn to conceal the identification and manner after committing homicide. The methods of homicide used in these cases were cut throat involving C3 vertebral body; firearm injury over head with bullet found inside the skull; and a case of ligature strangulation with ligature material present over the neck.
- 3. In one case there were injuries over the face (contusion, laceration and cut) to disfigure it with presence of other fatal injuries over the body. The motive of assailant is to conceal the identification of victim.
- 4. There was postmortem suspension of a dead body with a ligature with presence of ante mortem depressed fracture of skull over vertex and brain injury. The assailant

Table 3: Motives of Assailant

tried to conceal the manner in this case.

- 5. In one instance a decapitated head was found miles away from its trunk with an intention to conceal the identification of victim and place of occurrence.
- 6. There was an incident of postmortem submersion of dead body with ectopic disposal having an ante-mortem cut throat injury to conceal manner and place of occurrence.
- 7. In six different cases the dead bodies were found away from the scene of crime. This may be done to conceal the identity and place of occurrence by the assailant.
- 8. The weapon of offence which reveals one of the important tools for homicide investigation are usually found absent at the place of crime either by the secret disposal or voluntary destruction by the assailant. In 8 cases (7.2%) in the present series the weapon of offence recovered later by police were concealed by the assailant after committing the crime. The assailants hid the weapon to conceal the manner and trace evidences present over it.

Common methods used by the assailants to conceal the crime in the order are hiding the weapon of offence, keeping the body away from place of occurrence, postmortem burning and disfiguring. The main motives of assailants in the order are to conceal the manner of death, identity of victim and place of occurrence. In most of the cases there are multiple motives to conceal the crime.

Discussion

Similar studies and cases were found by the following authors.

1. Basappa S. Hugar found in 15.75% cases the dead bodies were moved from the scene of crime and attempts were made by the assailants to obliterate the identity as well as evidence of crime.[2]

2. Upadhyay P. found in 23.2% cases the assailants attempted to conceal the crime.[6]

- 3. Mohanty M. K. *et al* found in 14.7% cases the dead bodies were located away from scene of crime.[7]
- 4. Meshram A. H. *et al* found a case of postmortem burn with ante-mortem strangulation in his case report.[3]
- Tumar A. R. *et al* studied the postmortem burning of the corpses following homicide.[8]
- 6. Jambure M. P. *et al* studied case report of electrocution as a method to conceal homicide.[5]
- 7. Thind A. S. *et al* found a case report on strangulation followed by postmortem electrocution to conceal the manner.[9]
- 8. Sheikh M.I. studied investigation of concealed homicide and establishment of positive identification.[4]
- 9. Sadler D. W. presented two cases where the homicidal strangulation first discovered at necropsy without any visible sign of injury. The assailants' motive was to conceal the manner.[10]

Conclusion

Assailants try to hide the identification of victim, place of occurrence and manner after committing the crime to escape punishment and to save their reputation by using various methods. So with careful, systemized and meticulous examination of the homicide cases with the knowledge of common methods of concealment of crime can lead to a definite conclusion and help the crime investigation for administration of justice.

References

- Reddy KSN. Essentials of Forensic Medicine and Toxicology.30th ed. 2011: 264-265.
- 2. Basappa SH, Haris S. Pattern of Injuries in Homicidal Deaths. *IIJFMT*. 2010; 8(2): 87-96.
- 3. Meshram AH, Nanandkar SD. Concealed Homicide Case Report. *JFMSc&law*. 2002; 21(2).
- 4. Sheikh MI. Investigation of Concealed Homicide and Establishment of Positive Identification.*JCP & FM*.2(1):38-40.
- 5. Jambure *et al.* Electrocution Method to Conceal Homicide a Rare Case Report. *JIAFM*. 2012; 34(1): 92-94.

- 6. Upadhyay P. Tripathi CB. Homicidal Deaths in Varanasi Region. *IIJFMT* .2004;2(2).
- Mohanty MK et al. Circumstances of Crime in Homicidal Deaths. *Med Sc Law*. 2004;44(2):160-164.
- 8. Tumer AR et al.Postmortem Burning of the Corpses Following Homicide. *J For Leg Med*.2012;19(4):223-228.
- 9. Thind AS et al. Concealed Homicide-Mortality A Cause of Crime. *JPAFMAT*.2002;2:31-32
- Sadler DW. Concealed Homicidal Strangulation First Discovered at Necropsy. J Clin Pathol.1994;47(7):679-680.

Call for Reviewers

The Indian Journal of Forensic Medicine and Pathology (IJFMP) (ISSN 0974 – 3383, Registered with registrar of newspapers for India: DELENG/2008/30937) is a peer-reviewed and features original articles, reviews and correspondence on subjects that cover practical and theoretical areas of interest relating to the wide range of forensic medicine. Subjects covered include forensic pathology, toxicology, odontology, anthropology, criminalistics, immunochemistry, hemogenetics and forensic aspects of biological science with emphasis on DNA analysis and molecular biology. The publication also features authoritative contributions describing ongoing investigations and innovative solutions to unsolved problems.

Indexed and Abstracted by: NLM catalogue & locator plus, USA, Google Scholar, Index Copernicus, Poland. EBSCO Publishing's Electronic Databases, USA, Academic Search Complete, USA, Academic Search Research & Development, USA, , ProQuest, USA, Genamics JournalSeek, OCLC World Cat.

Readership: Forensic pathologists, Toxicologists, lawyers, and criminologists.

One must have at least five years of experience in the field after completion of the education in that field and at least five original research papers in journal(s).

Please note that the acceptance of your application will be at the sole discretion of the editors.

Please provide your complete information and affiliation in brief through e-mail or you can register your self on our website www.rfppl.org.

For more information, please contact:

Publication-in-charge **Red Flower Publication Pvt. Ltd.** 48/41-42, DSIDC, Pocket-II Mayur Vihar Phase-I Delhi – 110 091 India Phone: 91-11-22754205, 45796900, Fax: 91-11-22754205 E-mail: redflowerppl@vsnl.net, redflowerppl@gmail.com Website: www.rfppl.org

Cranio-Cerebral Injury due to Ocular Impalement: An Unusual Case Report

Prateek Rastogi*, Jenash Acharya**, Raghavendra Babu Y.P.*

Abstract

Injury to skull and its contents due to direct or indirect trauma is a common occurrence as well as cause of death in majority of accidents. We present a case wherein an industrial worker suffered penetrating ocular injury resulting in cranial trauma and death. The heated iron rod penetrated the eye, travelled below upwards from front to back, fractured the roof of orbit, causing penetrating injury to the brain. This case recommends use of protective eye gear for all workers in hazardous jobs.

Keywords: Occular trauma; Brain injury; Industrial accident.

Introduction

Penetrating ocular injuries and their complications are routinely dealt by surgeons around the world. Ocular injuries pertaining to trauma to lens, conjunctiva, cornea, orbit and about treatment and surgical modalities for it can time and again be sited in literature. However, it goes beyond the hands of any human being if not a treating doctor when the force and direction of the penetrating object is such that it perforates the eyeball and causes injury to posterior structures as deep as brain resulting in immediate death of any individual. We present such a case where an industrial worker in iron manufacturing company sustained perforating injury to the eyeball resulting in immediate death.

prateek.rastogi@manipal.edu

Case History

As per the history given by the investigating officer, the deceased was a laborer in a steel and iron welding mill. One day when he was on duty a heated iron rod penetrated into his left eye while working on it. It was also mentioned that they had no doubt of foul play involved and it was a clear case of industrial accident. The 21 years adult was then rushed to nearby hospital where he succumbed to death prior to seeking any medical attention. The cause of death as furnished by the investigating officers was death due to penetration of iron rod into face.

At autopsy, a burn injury, measuring 10x5cm over the left eye involving left ala of

Fig 1: Occular Injury



Authors affiliation: Associate Professor, **Resident, Dept. of Forensic Medicine & Toxicology, Kasturba Medical College, Mangalore (Manipal University), Karnataka, India.

Reprints requests: Dr. Prateek Rastogi, Associate Professor, Department of Forensic Medicine & Toxicology, Kasturba Medical College, Light House Hill Road, Mangalore-575001, Karnataka, India.

E-mail: rastogiprateek@rediffmail.com,

Fig 2: Injury to the Brain



nose and left side of face and zygoma was noted overlying which was a penetrating laceration (Fig 1). Left cornea was opaque in appearance. Another superficial burn injury measuring 7x2cms was horizontally present at back of left forearm, 4 cm below the left elbow joint.Internal examination revealed subscalpal contusion over left supra-orbital region & Sub-dural and sub arachnoid hemorrhage over right cerebral hemisphere (Fig 2). On

Fig 3: Fracture of Anterior Cranial Fossa



Fig 4: Trauma to Undersurface of Brain



Fig 5: Damage to the Basal ganglia



reflecting the frontal lobes of the brain, roof of left orbit (anterior cranial fossa) showed a perforating fracture at base of the skull (Fig 3) overlying which was a penetrating injury on the undersurface of softened frontal lobe (Fig 4). On further dissection, it was revealed that right basal ganglia were contused along with evident right intra-ventricular hemorrhage and pontine hemorrhage (Fig 5).

No other specific findings were noted in other internal organs except for congestion. Inner wall of left ventricle showed subendocardial hemorrhage and stomach contained greenish coloured mucoid fluid without any abnormal odour. The cause of death was given as cranio-cerebral injury sustained as a result of penetrating trauma to the left eye.

Discussion

Anatomical classification of ocular trauma can be done based on injury confined to anterior segment, posterior segment, adnexa and orbit. It can again be classified into penetrating or perforating based on structure involved. If only one surface of an ocular structure is damaged it is a penetrating injury whereas involvement of two structures creating entry and an exit is defined as perforating injury or in common words "double penetrating" injuries.[1] The classification to ocular trauma ends here, but what we had found in our case was injury that was deeper to ocular injury. Ocular injuries in adults are usually an intentional insult in which males are more affected than females (4:1).[2,3,4] In pediatric group, which amount to 8-14% of all eye injuries; it's usually accidental and involves only one side.[5,6]

The heated iron rod had penetrated taking such an unusual route and direction that on perforating the eyeball it had further travelled from below to upwards and front to back, fracturing the roof of orbital plate and further beyond causing penetrating injury to base of the brain. This unusual case in which brain sustained penetrating injury by a heated iron metallic rod with no evident fracture on the exterior of skull vault is what makes this case worth reporting. It is also recommended that employers in hardware industries are to look into providing proper safety eye gears which would not only save the employee's eyesight but their vision in life too.

References

- P Kaiser, N Freidman, R Pineda. The Massachusetts Eye and Ear Infirmary Illustrated Manual of Ophthalmology, 2nd Edition. Philadelphia PA: Saunders; 2004, 112-13 and 152-153.
- T Wong, BE Dlein, R Klein. The prevalence and 5-year incidence of ocular trauma. The Beaver Dam Eye Study. *Ophthalmology*. 107(12): 2196-202.
- 3. AL Dannenberg, LM Parver, RJ Brechner, L Khoo. Penetration eye injuries in the workplace. The National Eye Trauma System Registry. *Arch Ophthalmol.* 110: 843-848.
- 4. AL Dannenberg, LM Parver, C J Fowler. Penetrating eye injuries related to assault. The National Eye Trauma System Registry. *Arch Ophthalmol.* 110: 849-852.
- PV Scribano, M Nance, P Reilly *et al*. Paediatricnonpowder firearm injuries: Outcomes in an urban paediatric setting. *Paediatrics*. 1997; 100: E5.
- JV Takvam, AMidelfort. Survey of eye injuries in Norwegian children. *Acta Ophthalmol* (*Copenh*). 1993; 71: 500-5.

Indian Journal of Trauma and Emergency Pediatrics

Handsome offer for subscribers!!

Subscribe **Indian Journal of Trauma and Emergency Pediatrics** and get any one book or both books absolutely free worth Rs.400/-.

Offer and Subsctription detail

Individual Subscriber One year: Rs.1000/- (select any one book to receive absolutely free) Life membership (valid for 10 years): Rs.5000/- (get both books absolutely free)

Books free for Subscribers of **Indian Journal of Trauma and Emergency Pediatrics.** Please select as per your interest. So, dont' wait and order it now.

Please note the offer is valid till stock last.

CHILD INTELLIGENCE By Dr. Rajesh Shukla ISBN: 81-901846-1-X, Pb, vi+141 Pages Rs.150/-, US\$50/-Published by World Information Syndicate

PEDIATRICS COMPANION By **Dr. Rajesh Shukla** ISBN: 81-901846-0-1, Hb, VIII+392 Pages Rs.250/-, US\$50 Published by **World Information Syndicate**

Order from **Red Flower Publication Pvt. Ltd.** 48/41-42, DSIDC, Pocket-II, Mayur Vihar, Phase-I Delhi - 110 091 (India) Tel: 91-11-22754205, 45796900, Fax: 91-11-22754205 E-mail: redflowerppl@gmail.com, redflowerppl@vsnl.net Website: www.rfppl.org

Death by Lightning Strike

R. Ravi Kumar*, Chetan Kumar**

Abstract

Lightning is a massive electrostatic discharge between the electrically charged regions within clouds or between a cloud and the surface of a planet. The charged regions within the atmosphere temporarily equalize themselves through a lightning flash, commonly referred to as a *strike* if it hits an object on the ground. Humans or animals struck by lightning may suffer severe injuries or even death due to internal organ and nervous system damage. A lightning strike can cause death or various injuries to one or several persons. The mechanism of injury is unique, and the manifestations differ from those of other electrical injuries. The case described in this report illustrate diverse injuries and circumstances in which death is attributable to lightning can occur and how to proceed during autopsy examination in cases of suspected death by lightning.

Keywords:Lightning;Electrostatic discharge;Planet.

Introduction

Lightning is common in tropical and subtropical countries and even in higher altitude, occasional tragedies occur where number of people are killed or injured in single episode.[1] Lightning can strike or injure humans in four different ways: Direct strike: In a *direct hit*, the electrical charge strikes the person first. *Splash* hits occur when lightning jumps to a person (lower resistance path) from a nearby object that has more resistance, striking the person on its way to the ground. In *ground* strikes, the bolt lands near the person and is conducted by a connection to the ground (usually the feet), due to the voltage gradient in the earth. This can still cause substantial injury.

Injuries caused by lightning is from three factors: a) electrical damage b) intense heat and c) the mechanical energy which these generate.

Electricity

Counter intuitively, lightning current flowing through the victim's body resistance may develop a high voltage sufficient to *flash* around the skin or clothing to the ground in a *direct strike*, resulting in a surprisingly benign outcome.

The lightning often leaves skin burns in characteristic Lichtenberg figures, sometimes called *lightning flowers*; they may persist for hours or days, and are a useful indicator for medical examiners when trying to determine the cause of death. They are thought to be caused by the rupture of small capillaries under the skin, either from the lightning current or from the mechanical shock wave. The intense electrical current can cause a loss of consciousness; it is also speculated that the EMP created by a nearby lightning strike can cause cardiac arrest.

Authors affiliation: *Assistant Professor, Department of Forensic Medicine, Rajarajeshwari Medical College and Hospital, Kambipura Mysore Road, Bangalore – 74, Karnataka, India, **Post Graduate Student/Resident, Department of Forensic Medicine, Govt. Medical College Hospital, Baroda-390 002, Gujarat, India.

Reprints requests: Dr. R. Ravi kumar, M.D. Assistant Professor, Department of Forensic Medicine, Rajarajeshwari Medical College and Hospital, Kambipura Mysore Road, Bangalore – 74, Karnataka, India.

E-mail: dr_ravikumar_fm@yahoo.com

Figure I: Picture Showing Trouser and Underwear were Burnt Including the Inner Aspect of Thighs and Buttocks



Heat

A bolt of lightning can reach temperatures approaching 28,000° Celsius (50,000° Fahrenheit) in a split second. This is about five times hotter than the surface of the sun.[4] Spectacular and unconventional lightning damage can be caused by thermal effects of lightning. *Hot lightning* (high-current lightning) which lasts for more than a second can deposit immense energy, melting or carbonizing large objects. The intense heat generated by a lightning strike can burn tissue, and cause lung damage, and the chest can be damaged by the mechanical force of rapidly expanding heated air.

Concussive Injury

Just as heat can cause expanding air in the lungs, the explosive shock wave created by lightning (the cause of "thunder") can cause concussive and auditory injury at extremely close range. Other physical injury can be caused by objects damaged or thrown by the lightning strike. For example, lightning striking a nearby tree may vaporize sap, and the steam explosion often causes bark and wood fragments to be explosively ejected.

Case Report

According to the police, a 35 yr old male, while returning home on his scooter on a stormy night was found dead on the road with multiple injuries on the body, at the outskirts of city Suspected to be a case of RTA booked under section 279, 304(A) IPC. The

Figure II: Picture Showing the Abrasions and Singeing of the Hairs over Chest and Abdomen



Figure III: Picture Showing the Burnt Scooter Seat and Scene of Crime



body was brought to mortuary to conduct the autopsy.

Post Mortem Examination

Cloth examination showed the trouser and underwear were burnt over the inner aspect of thighs and buttocks. Dead body was that of a male measuring 174cms, moderately built and nourished. Rigor mortis present all over the body. Post mortem staining present over the back of the body and is fixed. Multiple Abrasions of varying sizes were present all over the body. The abrasions are bright red in color.

Superficial flash burns were noted over the inner aspect of both thighs corresponding to the burnt clothing. Body hairs over front of chest, abdomen and pubic hairs are partially burnt and shows singeing. Internal findings on opening the body showed all viscera intact and congested. Blood was sent to FSL for chemical analysis and the skin sample from the burn site was sent for histo-pathological examination. Chemical analysis proved positive for the presence of alcohol in blood. quantum of ethyl alcohol 39.23 mg/dl of blood. Histo-pathological study showed typical features of elongated nuclei, pallisading pattern of cells and dermis showed few congested blood vessels. Cause of Death: Shock due to lightning strike was proved by autopsy study. Early suspicion of RTA and assault was disproved.

The importance of collecting history and visiting scene of incidence is once again highlighted in this case.

Discussion

Injuries and death occurring due to lightning strike are reported frequently.[2] The physical damage in fatal cases can vary from virtually nil to gross burning, fractures and tissue destruction. In lightning injury, cardiac damage or arrest may be caused by either electrical shock or induced vascular spasm. [3,4] Deep burns occur in fewer than 5% of lightning injuries.[5,6] Patients may exhibit one or more of four types of superficial burns or skin changes that do not reflect actual burn injury: linear, punctate, feathering, or thermal burns.[5,6]

Linear burns tend to occur in areas where sweat or water accumulate, such as under the arms or down the chest. These are superficial burns that appear to be caused by steam production from the flashover phenomenon. Punctate burns appear as multiple, small cigarette-like burns, often with a heavier central concentration in a rosette-like pattern. [7] They range from a few millimeters to a centimeter in diameter. Feathering burns are not true burns because there is no damage to the skin itself. They seem to be caused by electron showers induced by the lightning that make a fern pattern on the skin.[8] These transient lesions are pathognomonic for lightning injury and require no therapy. Thermal burns occur if the clothing is ignited or may be caused by metal that the person is wearing or carrying during the flashover.[9] Pulmonary contusion and haemorrhage are reported with lightning injury.[10] Blunt abdominal injuries and often with head injury caused either by the lightning strike itself or by falling to the ground.

Early recognition of lightning injury of cases and management of complications will have better outcomes.[11] It is important to understand risk factors for lightning development, consequences and medical treatment if struck, and most importantly, how not to be a victim. Lightning strike results in death in 20%-30% of the injuries and the most common cause of death is Cardio pulmonary arrest.[12]

The most critical injuries are to the circulatory system, the lungs, and the central nervous system but injuries also occur to other body systems. Some victims suffer immediate cardiac arrest and will not survive without prompt emergency care.[13] It is safe to administer care immediately, because the victim will not retain any electrical charge after the lightning has struck. Other victims may suffer myocardial infarction and various cardiac arrhythmias most of which can be rapidly fatal as well.

Conclusion

Lightning injuries affect 800 to 1000 persons per year. Cardiac arrest is the main cause of death, burns tend to be superficial. From time and again individuals die as a result of injuries being struck by lightning and the possibility of such a death is overlooked unless certain practical factors like A) Examination of clothes is done. B) Histo-pathological specimens to be collected. C) Visiting/photographs of scene of incidence. D) History of thunderstorm and evidence of effects of lightening should be considered. To prevent from the injuries and death from lightning safety precautions should be taken. When there is thunderstorm, avoid being in an open field, outdoors and under a tree. Electric equipments should be avoided or turned off. Improved warning systems, increased public education about safety regarding lightning, and improved medical care will reduce the incidences of injury and death caused by lightening.

References

- 1. Knight B (ed). Electrical fataities. *Forensic Pathoogy*. London, Melbourn, Auckland: Edward Arnold; 2004, 336-7.
- Oehmichen M, Auer RN, König HG. Special Physical Trauma-Lightning Trauma. In: Oehmichen M, Auer RN, König HG. Forensic Neuropathology and Neurology. Berlin, Germany: Springer Verlag; 2006, 256-7.
- Lichtenberg R *et al.* Cardiovascular effects of lightning strikes. *J Am Coll Cardiol.* 1993; 21: 531. PUBMED Abstract.
- 4. Romero B *et al.* Myocardial necrosis by electrocution: evaluation of noninvasive methods. *J Nucl Med.* 1997; 38: 250. PUBMED Abstract.
- Cooper MA. Lightning injuries: prognostic signs for death. *Ann Emerg Med.* 1980; 9: 134. PUBMED Abstract.
- 6. Barthlome CW, Jacoby WD, Ramchand SC. Cutaneous manifestations of lightning injury, *Arch Dermatol.* 1975; 111: 1466. PUBMED Abstract.
- Hocking B, Andrews CJ. Fractals and lightning injury. *Med J Aust.* 1989; 150: 409. PUBMED Abstract.
- Duis HJ *et al.* Superficial lightning injuries: their "fractal" shape and origin. *Burns*. 1987; 13: 141.
- 9. Ten Duis HJ. Acute electrical burns. *Semin Neurol.* 1995; 15: 381. PUBMED Abstract.

- 10. Buechner HA, Rothbaum JC. Lightning stroke injury: a report of multiple casualties from a single lightning bolt. *Mil Med.* 1961; 126: 775.
- 11. McIntyre WF, Simpson CS, Redfearn DP, Abdollah H, Baranchuk A. The lightning heart: a case report and brief review of the cardiovascular complications of lightning injury. *Indian Pacing Electrophysiol J.* 2010; 10: 429-34.
- 12. Jex-Blake AJ. The Gulstonian lectures on death from electricity in the late Nineteenth century. *Med Instrum.* 1975; 9: 267. PUBMED Abstract.
- 13. Mallinson, T. Lightning Injuries. *Focus on First Aid.* 2010; 16: 15–16. Retrieved 2010-09-30.

Subscription Form

I want to renew/subscribe to international class journal **"Indian Journal of Forensic Medicine and Pathology"** of Red Flower Publication Pvt. Ltd.

Subscription Rates:

• India: Institutional: Rs.12500, Individual: Rs.1000, Life membership (10 years only for individulas) Rs.5000.

• All other countries: \$576

Name and complete address (in capitals):

Payment detail: Demand Draft No. Date of DD Amount paid Rs./USD

1. Advance payment required by Demand Draft payable to Red Flower Publicaion Pvt. Ltd. payable at Delhi.

2. Cancellation not allowed except for duplicate payment.

3. Agents allowed 10% discount.

4. Claim must be made within six months from issue date.

Mail all orders to **Red Flower Publication Pvt. Ltd.** 48/41-42, DSIDC, Pocket-II, Mayur Vihar Phase-I, Delhi - 110 091 (India) Tel: 91-11-22754205, 45796900, Fax: 91-11-22754205 E-mail: redflowerppl@vsnl.net, redflowerppl@gmail.com Website: www.rfppl.org

Instructions to Authors

Submission to the journal must comply with the Guidelines for Authors. Non-compliant submission will be returned to the author for correction.

To access the online submission system and for the most up-to-date version of the Guide for Authors please visit:

http://www.rfppl.org

Technical problems or general questions on publishing with IJPRP are supported by Red Flower Publication Pvt. Ltd's Author Support team (http://ww.rfppl.org)

Alternatively, please contact the Journal's Editorial Office for further assistance.

Publication -in-Charge Indian Journal of Pathology: Research and Practice Red Flower Publication Pvt. Ltd. 48/41-42, DSIDC, Pocket-II Mayur Vihar Phase-I Delhi – 110 091 India Phone: 91-11-22754205, 45796900, Fax: 91-11-22754205

E-mail: redflowerppl@gmail.com

Website: www.rfppl.org

Psychological Autopsy: An Important Tool for Postmortem Diagnosis of Death

Y.P. Raghavendra Babu^{*}, Shankar M. Bakkannavar^{**}, S. Manjunath^{***}, Nitin Joseph^{****}, Kishan K.^{*****}, Vikram Palimar^{******}

Abstract

Autopsy surgeons not only deal with unnatural deaths, but also deal with a wide range of deaths from natural causes, which are of sudden, unexpected or clinically undiagnosed cases. It is pertinent for an autopsy surgeon to be aware of the causes of sudden natural death. Here is a case of sudden death due to cerebrovascular accident with suspicion of foul play is reported. The suspicion of foul play was negated by an autopsy of the dead body aided with psychological autopsy of the family of the deceased.

Keywords: Sudden death; Cerebrovascular accident; Autopsy; Psychological autopsy.

Introduction

Sudden death is now currently described as natural unexpected death occurring within 1h of new symptoms.[1] Cardiac causes are the leading causes of sudden death, followed by causes of respiratory system and central nervous system. Central nervous system causes account for 10-18% of all sudden deaths.[2] Subarachnoid hemorrhage and cerebral hemorrhage are the most frequent causes of sudden death due to Cerebra vascular accidents (CVA).[3] Here, we present a case of sudden death due to cerebrovascular accident due to a spontaneous bleed which had aroused the suspicion of foul play.

Reprints requests: Dr. Shankar M. Bakkannavar, Associate Professor, Department of Forensic Medicine and Toxicology, Kasturba Medical College, Manipal University, Manipal – 576104, India

Email:shankar.mb@manipal.edu

Case Report

An adult male aged 45 years, waiting for a bus at a bus stop, fainted suddenly and was brought to the hospital. He was declared brought dead by the doctors. The family of the deceased however expressed their reservations as to the above history and they suspected some one would have pushed the old man leading to the death. An autopsy was requisitioned by the Investigating Officer.

At autopsy, deceased was an adult male poorly built and nourished. No external injuries were found over the body. Internal examination revealed, diffuse subarachnoid haemorrhage with oedema of the brain. Cut

Fig 1: Cut Section of Brain showing Cerebral Haemorrhage



Authors affiliation:*Associate Professor, Dept. of Forensic Medicine and Toxicology, Kasturba Medical College, Mangalore, Manipal University,**Associate Professor,*** Formerly Associate Professor, Department of Forensic Medicine and Toxicology, Kasturba Medical College, Manipal, Manipal University,**** Associate Professor, Department of Community Medicine, *****Assistant Professor, Department of Physiology, Kasturba Medical College, Mangalore, Manipal University,*****Professor & Head, Department of Forensic Medicine and Toxicology, Kasturba Medical College, Manipal, Manipal University, India.

section of the brain revealed haemorrhage in the basal ganglia in the left cerebral hemisphere (Fig 1). Other internal organs were unremarkable. Chemical analysis of routine viscera did not reveal evidence of any toxin. Histopathology of the cerebral hemisphere showed infiltration of the internal carotid artery by lymphocytes and neutrophils.

Further probing of the family of the deceased revealed a history of chronic hypertension and diabetes. It was also revealed that the deceased was non-compliant to the prescribed treatment by the doctor. The family members were then made aware of the complications of the chronic hypertension and non adherence to the prescribed treatment. The combination of autopsy findings and counseling allayed the fears of the family of foul play in the death of their near one.

The cause of death was opined as complications of unilateral spontaneous intracerebral haemorrhage.

Discussion

Autopsy surgeons deal with not only a wide range of unnatural cases viz., criminal, accidental and suicidal deaths, but also with a wide range of natural deaths. These sudden deaths especially, if they had occurred suddenly in apparently healthy individuals pose a great challenge to the autopsy surgeon. Many of these deaths are sudden, unexpected, clinically unexplained or obscure.[4,5] Sudden deaths due to neurological causes are not rare frequently encountered and during medicolegal work. But sometimes physical evidence found on the body may not be sufficient to conclude on the manner of death. In such cases where the manner of death is unexplained and is not clear, a psychological autopsy may assist the autopsy surgeon and the Investigating Officer in solving the deadlock.[6] It refers to assessment of the mental state of deceased person before death. It involves evaluation of the sort of persons, their personality and thought processes,

which will be required to assist the investigation.[7]

Cerebrovascular accidents (CVA) account for 10 to 20% of all sudden deaths.[8] CVA's occur predominantly in the middle and late years of life. The incidence of CVA's increases with age, thus the disability affects many "golden years".[9] in their people Subarachnoid hemorrhage and cerebral hemorrhage are the most frequent causes of sudden death due to stroke. Brainstem hemorrhage, which is the cause of respiratory and vasomotor centers dysfunction, is frequently the direct cause of sudden death caused by stroke. Cerebral edema, secondary lethal arrhythmia, myocardial infarction, pulmonary embolism, or asphyxiation by dysphagia may be indirect causes of death associated with stroke.[3]

In the present case, the victim was an old man who suddenly fainted and collapsed and was brought dead to the hospital. Even though eyewitness suggested a death due to natural diseases, the family contested against it and suspected foul play. But a medico-legal and psychological autopsy revealed the cause of death as CVA.

CVA's resulting in sudden death is a known entity, but suspicions do arise in circumstances where a person is found unconscious and unwitnessed by the family members when suspect foul play. So it is pertinent to keep in mind that psychological autopsy do has a role in routine medico-legal autopsies.

References

- 1. Grandmaison GL. Is there progress in the autopsy diagnosis of sudden unexpected death in adults? *Forensic Sci Int*. 2006; 156(2-3): 138-44.
- Dikshith PC. Sudden and unexpected deaths. In: Textbook of forensic medicine and toxicology. 1st ed. New Delhi: Pee Pee Publishers and Distributors; 2007, 147-154.
- 3. Takekawa H, Daimon Y, Hirata K. Sudden death due stroke and its management. *Nippon*

Rinsho. 2005; 63(7): 1209-13.

- 4. Menon A, Rastogi P. Sudden death due to tuberculosis. *J Forensic Leg Med.* 2007; 14: 228–30.
- Prashantha B, Rastogi P, Menezes RG, Manna V, Mohan Kumar TS, Babu YPR, Kanchan T, Monteiro NP, Nayak VC. Sudden death due to pulmonary aspergillosis. J Forensic and Legal Medicine. 2009; 16: 27–30.
- Vasudeva Murthy C R. Psychological Autopsy-A Review. *Al Ameen J Med Sci.* 2010; 3(3): 177-181.

- 7. Jay Siegel. Encyclopedia of Forensic Science part one. First edition. London: Elsevier Publication; 1281-1282.
- 8. Phillips LH, Whisnant JP and Reagan TJ. Sudden death from stroke. *Stroke*. 8: 392-395.
- Wade S, Stephen LH, Donald EJ. Cerebrovascular diseases. In: Braunwald, Fauci, Kasper, Hauser, Longo, Jameson, editors. Harrison's Principles of internal medicine . vol 2. 15th ed. New York: Mcgraw-Hill; 2001, 2369-2391.

Red Flower Publication Pvt. Ltd,

CAPTURE YOUR MARKET

For advertising in this journal Please contact:

International print and online display advertising sales

E-mail: redflowerppl@vsnl.net / tel: +91 11 22754205

Recruitment and Classified Advertising

E-mail: redflowerppl@vsnl.net / tel: +91 11 22754205

Manuscripts must be prepared in accordance with "Uniform requirements for Manuscripts submitted to Biomedical Journal" developed by international committee of medical Journal Editors.

Types of Manuscripts and Limits

Original articles: Up to 3000 words excluding references and abstract and up to 10 references.

Original articles: Up to 2500 words excluding references and abstract and up to 10 references.

Case reports: Up to 1000 words excluding references and abstract and up to 10 references.

Online Submission of the Manuscripts

Articles can also be submitted online from http:// www.rfppl.com (currently send your articles through e-mail attachments)

I) First Page File: Prepare the title page, covering letter, acknowledgement, etc. using a word processor program. All information which can reveal your identity should be here. use text/rtf/doc/PDF files. Do not zip the files.

2) Article file: The main text of the article, beginning from Abstract till References (including tables) should be in this file. Do not include any information (such as acknowledgement, your name in page headers, etc.) in this file. Use text/rtf/doc/PDF files. Do not zip the files. Limit the file size to 400 kb. Do not incorporate images in the file. If file size is large, graphs can be submitted as images separately without incorporating them in the article file to reduce the size of the file.

3) Images: Submit good quality color images. Each image should be less than 100 kb in size. Size of the image can be reduced by decreasing the actual height and width of the images (keep up to 400 pixels or 3 inches). All image formats (jpeg, tiff, gif, bmp, png, eps etc.) are acceptable; jpeg is most suitable.

Legends: Legends for the figures/images should be included at the end of the article file.

If the manuscript is submitted online, the contributors' form and copyright transfer form has to be submitted in original with the signatures of all the contributors within two weeks from submission. Hard copies of the images (3 sets), for articles submitted online, should be sent to the journal office at the time of submission of a revised manuscript. Editorial office: **Red Flower Publication Pvt. Ltd.**, **48/41-42**, **DSIDC**, **Pocket-II**, **Mayur Vihar Phase-I**, **Delhi – 110 091**, **India**, **Phone: 91-11-22754205**, **Fax: 91-11-22754205**, **E-mail: redflowerppl@vsnl.net**.

Preparation of the Manuscript

The text of observational and experimental articles should be divided into sections with the headings: Introduction, Methods, Results, Discussion, References, Tables, Figures, Figure legends, and Acknowledgment. Do not make subheadings in these sections.

Title Page

The title page should carry

- 1) Type of manuscript (e.g. Original article, Review article, Case Report)
- The title of the article, which should be concise, but informative;
- Running title or short title not more than 50 characters;
- The name by which each contributor is known (Last name, First name and initials of middle name), with his or her highest academic degree(s) and institutional affiliation;
- The name of the department(s) and institution(s) to which the work should be attributed;
- The name, address, phone numbers, facsimile numbers and e-mail address of the contributor responsible for correspondence about the manuscript;
- The total number of pages, total number of photographs and word counts separately for abstract and for the text (excluding the references and abstract);
- 8) Source(s) of support in the form of grants, equipment, drugs, or all of these;
- Acknowledgement, if any; and
- If the manuscript was presented as part at a meeting, the organization, place, and exact date on which it was read.

Abstract Page

The second page should carry the full title of the manuscript and an abstract (of no more than 150 words for case reports, brief reports and 250 words for original articles). The abstract should be structured and state the Context (Background), Aims, Settings and Design, Methods and Material, Statistical analysis used, Results and Conclusions. Below the abstract should provide 3 to 10 keywords.

Introduction

State the background of the study and purpose of thestudy and summarize the rationale for the study or observation.

Methods

The methods section should include only information that was available at the time the plan or protocol for the study was written such as study approach, design, type of sample, sample size, sampling technique, setting of the study, description of data collection tools and methods; all information obtained during the conduct of the study belongs in the Results section. Reports of randomized clinical trials should be based on the CONSORT Statement (http://www.consortstatement.org). When reporting experiments on human subjects, indicate whether the procedures followed were in accordance with the ethical standards of the responsible committee on human experimentation (institutional or regional) and with the Helsinki Declaration of 1975, as revised in 2000 (available at http:// www.wma.net/e/policy/l 7-c_e.html).

Results

Present your results in logical sequence in the text, tables, and illustrations, giving the main or most important findings first. Do not repeat in the text all the data in the tables or illustrations; emphasize or summarize only important observations. Extra or supplementary materials and technical details can be placed in an appendix where it will be accessible but will not interrupt the flow of the text; alternatively, it can be published only in the electronic version of the journal.

Discussion

Include summary of key findings (primary outcome measures, secondary outcome measures, results as they relate to a prior hypothesis); Strengths and limitations of the study (study question, study design, data collection, analysis and interpretation); Interpretation and implications in the context of the totality of evidence (is there a systematic review to refer to, if not, could one be reasonably done here and now?, what this study adds to the available evidence, effects on patient care and health policy, possible mechanisms); Controversies raised by this study; and Future research directions (for this particular research collaboration, underlying mechanisms, clinical research). Do not repeat in detail data or other material given in the Introduction or the Results section.

References

List references in alphabetical order. Each listed reference should be cited in text (not in alphabetic order), and each text citation should be listed in the References section. Identify references in text, tables, and legends by Arabic numerals in square bracket (e.g. [10]). Please refer to ICMJE Guidelines (http://www.nlm.nih.gov/ bsd/uniform_requirements.html) for more examples.

Standard journal article

[1] Flink H, Tegelberg Å, Thörn M, Lagerlöf F. Effect of oral iron supplementation on unstimulated salivary flow rate: A randomized, double-blind, placebocontrolled trial. J Oral Pathol Med 2006;35:540-7.

[2] Twetman S, Axelsson S, Dahlgren H, Holm AK, Källestål C, Lagerlöf F, et al. Caries-preventive effect of fluoride toothpaste: A systematic review. Acta Odontol Scand 2003;61:347-55.

Article in supplement or special issue

[3] Fleischer W, Reimer K. Povidone iodine antisepsis. State of the art. Dermatology 1997;195 Suppl 2:3-9.

Corporate (collective) author

[4] American Academy of Periodontology. Sonic and ultrasonic scalers in periodontics. J Periodontol 2000;71:1792-801.

Unpublished article

[5] Garoushi S, Lassila LV, Tezvergil A, Vallittu PK. Static and fatigue compression test for particulate filler composite resin with fiber-reinforced composite substructure. Dent Mater 2006.

Personal author(s)

[6] Hosmer D, Lemeshow S. Applied logistic regression, 2 edn. New York: Wiley-Interscience; 2000.

Chapter in book

[7] Nauntofte B, Tenovuo J, Lagerlöf F. Secretion and composition of saliva. In: Fejerskov O, Kidd EAM, editors. Dental caries: The disease and its clinical management. Oxford: Blackwell Munksgaard; 2003. p. 7-27.

No author given

[8] World Health Organization. Oral health surveys basic methods, 4 edn. Geneva: World Health Organization; 1997.

Reference from electronic media

[9] National Statistics Online – Trends in suicide by method in England and Wales, 1979-2001. www.statistics.gov.uk/downloads/theme_health/HSQ 20.pdf (accessed Jan 24, 2005): 7-18. Only verified references against the original documents should be cited. Authors are responsible for the accuracy and completeness of their references and for correct text citation. The number of reference should be kept limited to 20 in case of major communications and 10 for short communications.

More information about other reference types is available at www.nlm.nih.gov/bsd/uniform_ requirements.html, but observes some minor deviations (no full stop after journal title, no issue or date after volume, etc).

Tables

Tables should be self-explanatory and should not duplicate textual material.

Tables with more than 10 columns and 25 rows are not acceptable.

Number tables, in Arabic numerals, consecutively in the order of their first citation in the text and supply a brief title for each.

Explain in footnotes all non-standard abbreviations that are used in each table.

For footnotes use the following symbols, in this sequence: *, \P , †, ‡‡,

Illustrations (Figures)

Graphics files are welcome if supplied as Tiff, EPS, or PowerPoint files of minimum 1200x1600 pixel size. The minimum line weight for line art is 0.5 point for optimal printing.

When possible, please place symbol legends below the figure instead of to the side.

Original color figures can be printed in color at the editor's and publisher's discretion provided the author agrees to pay

Type or print out legends (maximum 40 words, excluding the credit line) for illustrations using double spacing, with Arabic numerals corresponding to the illustrations.

Sending a revised manuscript

While submitting a revised manuscript, contributors are requested to include, along with single copy of the final revised manuscript, a photocopy of the revised manuscript with the changes underlined in red and copy of the comments with the point to point clarification to each comment. The manuscript number should be written on each of these documents. If the manuscript is submitted online, the contributors' form and copyright transfer form has to be submitted in original with the signatures of all the contributors within two weeks of submission. Hard copies of images should be sent to the office of the journal. There is no need to send printed manuscript for articles submitted online.

Reprints

Journal provides no free printed reprints, however a author copy is sent to the main author and additional copies are available on payment (ask to the journal office).

Copyrights

The whole of the literary matter in the journal is copyright and cannot be reproduced without the written permission.

Declaration

A declaration should be submitted stating that the manuscript represents valid work and that neither this manuscript nor one with substantially similar content under the present authorship has been published or is being considered for publication elsewhere and the authorship of this article will not be contested by any one whose name (s) is/are not listed here, and that the order of authorship as placed in the manuscript is final and accepted by the co-authors. Declarations should be signed by all the authors in the order in which they are mentioned in the original manuscript. Matters appearing in the Journal are covered by copyright but no objection will be made to their reproduction provided permission is obtained from the Editor prior to publication and due acknowledgment of the source is made.

Abbreviations

Standard abbreviations should be used and be spelt out when first used in the text. Abbreviations should not be used in the title or abstract.

Checklist

- Manuscript Title
- Covering letter: Signed by all contributors
- Previous publication/ presentations mentioned Source of funding mentioned
- Conflicts of interest disclosed

Authors

- Middle name initials provided.
- Author for correspondence, with e-mail address provided.
- Number of contributors restricted as per the instructions
- Identity not revealed in paper except title page (e.g. name of the institute in Methods, citing previous study as 'our study')

Presentation and Format

- Double spacing
- Margins 2.5 cm from all four sides
- Title page contains all the desired information. Running title provided (not more than 50 characters)
- Abstract page contains the full title of the manuscript
- Abstract provided: Structured abstract provided for an original article.
- Key words provided (three or more)
- Introduction of 75-100 words

- Headings in title case (not ALL CAPITALS). References cited in square brackets
- References according to the journal's instructions

Language and grammar

- Uniformly American English
- Abbreviations spelt out in full for the first time. Numerals from 1 to 10 spelt out
- Numerals at the beginning of the sentence spelt out

Tables and figures

• No repetition of data in tables and graphs and in text.

- Actual numbers from which graphs drawn, provided.
- Figures necessary and of good quality (color)
- Table and figure numbers in Arabic letters (not Roman).
- Labels pasted on back of the photographs (no names written)
- Figure legends provided (not more than 40 words)
- Patients' privacy maintained, (if not permission taken)
- Credit note for borrowed figures/tables provided

• Manuscript provided on a CDROM (with double spacing)

Submitting the Manuscript

- Is the journal editor's contact information current?
- Is a cover letter included with the manuscript? Does the letter
- 1. Include the author's postal address, e-mail address, telephone number, and fax number for future correspondence?
- 2. State that the manuscript is original, not previously published, and not under concurrent consideration elsewhere?
- 3. Inform the journal editor of the existence of any similar published manuscripts written by the author?
- 4. Mention any supplemental material you are submitting for the online version of your article?

Contributors' Form (to be modified as applicable and one signed copy attached with the manuscript)

STATEMENT ABOUT OWNERSHIP AND OTHER PARTICULARS ABOUT "Indian Journal of Forensic Meidicine and Pathology" (See Rule 8)

1. Place of Publication	:	Delhi
2. Periodicity of Publication	:	Quarterly
3. Printer's Name	:	Asharfi Lal
Nationality	:	Indian
Address	:	3/258-259, Trilok Puri, Delhi-91
4. Publisher's Name	:	Asharfi Lal
Nationality	:	Indian
Address	:	3/258-259, Trilok Puri, Delhi-91
5. Editor's Name	:	Asharfi Lal (Editor-in-Chief)
Nationality	:	Indian
Address	:	3/258-259, Trilok Puri, Delhi-91
6. Name & Address of Individuals	:	Asharfi Lal
who own the newspaper and particulars of	:	3/258-259, Trilok Puri, Delhi-91
shareholders holding more than one percent	t	
of the total capital		

I Asharfi Lal, hereby declare that the particulars given above are true to the best of my knowledge and belief.

Sd/-

(Asharfi Lal)